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INTELLIGENCE INVESTIGATION
Wednesday, December 10, 1975

United States Senate,

Select Committee to Stﬁdy Governmental
Operations with Respect to
Intelligence Activities,

Washington, D. C.

The Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:10
o'clock a.m., in Room 318, Russell Senate Office Building,
the honorable Frank Church (Chairman of the Committee)
presiding.

Present: Senators Church (presiding), Hart of Michigan,
Mondale, Huddleston, Hart of Colorado, Baker, Goldwater and
Mathias.

Also present: William G. Miller, Staff Director; Frederidk
A. 0. Schwarz, Jr., Chief Counsel; Curtis R. Smothers, Minority
Counsel; Paul Michel, Joseph diGenova, Barbara Banoff, Frederidk
Baron, Mark Gitenstein, Loch Johnson, David Bushong, Charles
Lombard, John Bayly, Charles Kirbow, Michael Madigan, Bob
Kelley, John Elliff, Elliot Maxwell, Andy Postal, Pat Shea,

Michael Epstein and Burt Wides, Professional Staff Members.

The Chairman. The Committee's witness this morning is
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the Honorable Clarence M..Kelley, the Director of the Federal
Bureau of Investigation.

Mr. Kelley was appointed Director in July of 1973 in a
troubled time for the FBI. His expefience as an innovative
law enforcement administrator in charge of the Kansas City
Police Department for over ten years, and his.previous work as
a Special Agent of the FBI have made him uniquely qualified
to lead the Bureau.

The Select Committee is grateful for the cooperation
extended by Director Kelley in the course of its inquiry over
the past months. The Committee is also impressed by the
openness of the FBI's witnesses before this Committee, and
their willingness to consider the need for legislaﬁion to
clarify the Bureau's intelligence responsibility.

It is important to remember from the outset that this
Committee is examining only a small portion of the FBI's
activities. Our hearings have concentrated on FBI domestic
intelligence operations. We have consistently expressed our
admiration and support for the Bureau's criminal investigative
and law enforcement work, and we recognize the vital importancd
of counterespionage in the modern world. But domestic
intelligence has raised many difficult questions.

The Committee has also concentrated on the past rather
than on present FBI activities. The abuses brought to light

in our hearings occurred years and even decades before Directoxy




Phone (Area 202) 544-6000

WARD & PAUL

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25

Kelley took charge.

The Staff has advised the Committee that under Director
Kelley the FBI has taken significant steps to rethink previous
policies and to establish new safeguards against abuse. The
FBI is now placing greater emphasis on foreign related intelli-
gence operations, and less on purely domestic-surveillance.

The FBI is working more closely with the Justice Department in
developing policies and standards for intelligence. These
are welcome developments.

Nevertheless, many important issues remain unresolved.
Therefore, we have invited Director Kelley to share with the
Committee his views on some of the considerations the Congress
should take into account in thinking about the future of
FBI intelligence. Among these issues are whether FBI surveil~-}|
lance should extend beyond the investigation of persons
likely to commit specific crimes; whether there should be
outside supervision or approval before the FBI conducts certain
types of investigations or uses certain surveillance techniques
whether foreign related intelligence activities should be
strictly separated from the FBI's domestic law enforcement
functions, and what should be done to the information already
in the FBI files and that which may go into those files in
the future.

The Committee looks forward to a constructive exchange

of views with Director Kelley this morning, with Attorney
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General Levi tomorrow, and with both the FBI and the Justice
Department in the next months as the Committee considers
recommendations that will strengthen the American people's
confidence in the Federal Bureau of Investigation. That
confidence is vital for the effective enforcement of Federal
law and for the security of the nation against foreign
espionage.

Director Kelley, we are pleased to welcome you, and if

you would have a prepared statement you would like to lead off

with, please proceed.
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STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE CLARENCE M. Kﬁ#LEY,

DIRECTOR, FEDERAL BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION

Mr. Kelley. Thank you very much, Senator Church and
gentlemen.

I welcome the interest which this Committge has shown in
the FBI and most particularly in our operations in the intelli-
gence and internal security fields.

I share your high regard for the rights guaranteed by the
Constitution and laws of the United States. Throughout my
35 year career in law enforcement you will find the same insis-
tence, as has been expressed by this Committee, upon programs
of law enforcement that are themselves fully consistent with
law.

I also have strongly supported the concept of legislative
oversight. In fact, at the time my appointment as Director of
the FBI and was being considered by the Senate Judiciary
Committee two and one half years ago, I told the members of
that Committee of my firm belief in Congressional oversight.

This Committee has completed the most exhaustive study
of our intelligence and security operations that has ever been
undertaken by anyone outside the FBI other/than the present
Attorney General. At the outset, we pledged our fullest
cooperation and promised to be as candid and forthright as
possible in responding to your questions and complying with yoy

requests.
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I believe we have livéd up to those promises.

The members and staff of this Committee héve had unprece-
dented access to FBI information.

You have talked to the personnel who conduct security-type
investigations and who are personally involved in every facet
of our day-~to-day intelligence operations.

You have attended numerous briefings by FBI officials who
have sought to familiarize the Committee and its staff with
all major areas of our activities and operations in the nationall
security and intelligence fields.

In brief, you have had firsthand examination of these
matters that is unmatched at any time in the history of the
congress.

As this Committee has stated, these hearings have, of
necessity, forcused largely on certain errors and abuses. I
credit this Committee for its forthright recognition that the
hearings do not give a full or balanced account of the FBI's
record of performance.

It is perhaps in the nature of such hearings to focus
on abuses to the exclusion of positive accomplishments of the
organization.

The Counterintelligence Programs which have received the
lion's share of public attention and critical comment constitutked
an infinitesimal portion of our overall work.

A Justice Department Committee which was formed last year
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1 to conduct a thorough study of the FBI's Counterintelligence
2 Programs has reported that in the five basic ones it - found

3 3,247 Counterintelligence Programs were submitted to FBI

Phone (Area 202) 544-6000

4 Headquarters from 1956 to 1971. Of this total, 2,370,

75 less than three fourths, were approved.
6 I repeat, the vast majority of those 3,247 proposals were
7 being devised, considered, and many were rejected, in an era
8 when the FBI was handling an average of 700,000 investigative
9 matters per year.
10 Nonetheless, the criticism which has been expressed
11 regarding the Counterintelligence Programs is most legitimate
§ 12 and understandable.
[ .
g 13 The question might well be asked what I had in mind when
3

14 I stated last year that for the FBI to have done less than it

15 did under the circumstances then existing would have been an
16 abdication of its responsibilities to the American people..
17 What I said then, in 1974, and what I believe today, is

18 that the FBI employees involved in these programs did what they
19 felt was expected of them by the President, the Attorney Generail,

20 the Congress, and the people of the United States.

21 Bomb explosions rocked public and private offices and

22 buildings; rioters led by revolutionary extremists laid seige
23 to military, industrial, and educational facilities; and

24 killings, maimings, and other atrocities accompanied such

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

25 acts of violence from New England to California.
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The victims of these acts were human beings, men, women,
and children. As is the case in time of peril, whether real or
perceived, they looked to their Government, their elected and
appointed leadership, and to the FBI and other law enforcement
agencies to protect their lives, their property, and their
rights.

There were many calls for action from Members of Congress

and others, but few guidelines were furnished. The FBI and other

law enforcement agencies were besieged by demands, impatient
demands, for immediate action.

FBI employees recognized the danger; felt they had a
responsibility to respond; and in good faith initiated actions
designed to counter conspiratorial efforts of self;proclaimed
revolutionary groups, and to neutralize violent activities.

In the development and execution of these programs,
mistakes of judgment admittedly were made.

Our concern over whatever abuses occurred in the Counter-
intelligence Programs, and there were some substantial ones,
should not obscure the underlying purpose of those programs.

We must recognize that situations have occurred in the
past and will arise in the future where the Government may well
be expected to départ from its traditional role, in the FBI's
case, as an investigative and intelligence-gathering
agency, and take affirmative steps which are needed to meet

an imminent threat to human life or property.
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In short, if we learn a muxrder or bombing igs to be carried
out now, can we truly meet our re;ponsibilitieé by investigating
only after the crime has occurred, or should we have the
ability to prevent? I refer to those instances where there is
a strong sense of urgency because of an imminent threat to
human life.

Where there exists the potential to penetrate and disrupt,
the Congress must consider the question of whether or not such
preventive action should be available to the FBI.

These matters are currently being addressed by a task
force in the Justice Department, including the FBI,
and I am confident that Departmental guidelines and controls cah
be developed in cooperation with pertinent Committées of Congress
to insure that such measures are used in an entirely responsiblge
manner.

Probably the most important- question here foday is what
assurancés I can give that the errors and abuses which arose
under the Counterintelligence Programs will not occur again?

First, let me assure the Committee that some very sub-
stantial changes have been made in key areas of the FBI's
methods of operations since I took the oath of office as
Director on July 9, 1973,

Today we place a high premium on openness, openness
both within and without the service,

I have instituted a program of open, frank discussion
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in the decision-making process which insures that no future
programbor major policy decision will ever be adopted without a
full and critical review of its propriety.

Participatory management has become a fact in the FBI.

I have made it known throughout our Headquarters and
Field Divisions that I welcome all employees,‘regardless of
position or degree of experience, to contribute their thoughts
and suggestions, and to voice whatever criticisms or
reservations they may have concerning any area of our operations.

The ultimate decisions in the Bureau are mine, and I take
full responsibility for them. My goal is to achieve maximum
critical analysis among our personnel without in any manner
weakening or undermining our basic command structure.

The results of this program have been most beneficial, to
me personally, to the FBI's disciplined performance, and to
the morale of our employees.

In addition, since some of the mistakes of the past
were occasioned by direct orders from higher authorities outside
the FBI, we have welcomed Attorney General Edward Levi's
guidance, counsel, and his continuous availability, in his

own words, "as a 'lightning rod' to deflect improper requests.”
Within days after taking office, Attorney General Levi
instructed that I immediately report to him any requests

or practices which, in my judgment, were improper or which,

considering the context of the request, I believed presented
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the appearances of impropriety.

I am pleased to report to this Committee és I have to the
Attorney General that during my nearly two and one half years as
Director under two Presidents and three Attorneys General, no
one has approached me or made overtures, directly or otherwise,
to use the FBI for partisan political or othef improper
purposes.

I can assure you that I would not for a moment consider
honoring any such request.

I can assure you, too, in my administration of the FBI
I routinely bring to the attention of the Attorney General and
the Deputy Attorney General major policy gquestions, including
those which arise in my continuing review of our oéerations and
practices. These are discussed openly and candidly in order
that the Attorney General can exercise his responsibilities
over the FBI,

I am convinced that the basic structure of the FBI today
is sound. But it would be a mistake to think that integrity
can be assured only through institutional means. .

Integrity is a human quality. It depends upon the
character of the person who occupies the office of the
Director and every member of the FBI under him.

I am proud of the 19,000 men and women with whom it is
my honor to serve today. Their dedication, their professionalism

their standards, and the self-discipline which they personally
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demand of themselves and expect of their associates are the
nation's ultimate assurance of proper and responsible conduct
at all times by the FBI.

The Congress and the members of this Committee in
particular have gained a great insight into the. problems
confronting the FBI in the security and intelligence fields,
problems which all too often we have left to resolve without
sufficient guidance from the Executive Branch or the Congress
itself.

As in all human endeavors, errors of judgment have been
made. But no one who is looking for the cause of our
failures should confine his search solely to the FBI, or even
to the Executive Branch.

The Congress itself has long possessed the mechanism for
FBI oversight; yet, seldom has it been exercised.

An initial step was taken in the Senate in 1973 when the
Committee on the Judiciary established a Subcommittee on FBI
Oversight. Hearings had been commenced, and we were fully
committed to maximum participation with.the members of that
Subcommittee.

I laud their efforts. However, those efforts are of very
recent origin in terms of the FBI's history.

One of the greatest benefits of the study this Committee
has made is the expert knowledge you have gained of the complex

problems confronting the FBI. But I respectfully submit that
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those benefits are wasted if they do not 1ead‘£o the next step,

a step that I believe is absolutely essential , a legislative

charter, expressing Congressional determination of intelligence

jurisdiction for the FBI.

Action to resolve the problems confronting us in the
security and intelligence fields is urgently ﬁeeded; and it
must be undertaken in a forthright manner. Neither the Cangres
nor the public can afford to look the other way, leaving it to
the FBI to do what must be done, as too often has occurred in
the past.

This means too that Congress must assume a continuing role
not in the initial decision-making process but in the review of
our performance.

I would caution against a too-ready reliance upon the
courts to do our tough thinking for us. Some proposals that
have been advanced during these hearings would extend the role
of the courts into the early stages of the investigative
process and, thereby, would take over what historically have
been Executive Branch decisions.

I frankly feel that such a trend, if unchecked, would
seriously undermine the independence of the Judiciary and cast
them in a role not contemplated by the authors of our
Constitution. Judicial review cannot be a substitute for Con-
gressional oversight or Executive decision.

The FBI urgently needs a clear and workable determination

2459
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g 1 of our jurisdiction in the intelligence field, a jurisdictional
[«]
o
§ 2 statement that the Congress finds to be responsive to both
g S the will and the needs of the American people.
4 Senators, first and foremost, I am a police officer, a
5 career police officer. In my police experience, the must
6 frustrating of all problems that I have discovered facing
7 law enforcement in this country, Federal, state, and local, is
8 when demands are made of them to perform their traditional
9 role as protector of life and property without clear and

10 understandable legal bases to do so.
11 I recognize that the formulation of such a legislative
12 charter will be a most precise and demanding task.

13 It must be sufficiently flexible that it does not stifle

WARD & PAUL

14 the FBI's effectiveness in combating the growing incidence

15 of crime and violence across the United States. That charter
16 must clearly address the demonstrated problems of the past;

17 yet, it must amply recognize the fact that times change and

18 so also do the nature and thrust of our criminal and subversive
19 challenges.

20 The fact that the Department of Justice has commenced

21 the formulation of operational guidelines governing our

22 intelligence activities does not in any manner diminish the need

23 for legislation. The responsibility for conferring juris-

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

24 diction resides with the Congress.

25 In this regard, I am troubled by some proposals which
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question the need for intelligence gathering,\suggesting that
information needed for the prevention of violeﬁce can be
acquired in the normal course of criminal investigations.

As a practical matter, the line between intelligence
work and regular criminal investigations is often difficult
to describe. What begins as an intelligence investigation may
well end in arrest and prosecution of the subject. But there
are some fundamental differences between these investigations
that should be recognized, differences in scope, in objective
and in the time of initiation. 1In the usual criminal case, a
crime has occurred and it remains only for the Government to
identify the perpetrator and to collect sufficient evidence
for prosecution. Since the investigation normally.follows
the elements of the crime, the scope of the inquiry is
limited and fairly well defined.

By contrast, intelligence work involves the gathering of
information, not necessarily evidence. The purpose may well be
not to prosecute, but to thwart crime or to insure that the
Government- has enough information to meet any future crisis
or emergency. The inguiry is necessarily broad because it
must tell us not only the nature of the threat, but also whether
the threat is imminent, the persons involved, and the
means by which the threat will be carried out. The ability
of the Government to prevent criminal acts is dependent on

our anticipation of those criminal acts. Anticipation,
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E 1 in turn, is dependent on advance information, that is, intelli-

8

8 2 gence.

<

é 3 Certainly, reasonable people can differ on these issues.
4 Given the opportunity, I am confident that the continuing need
5 for intelligence work can be documented to the full satisfactioh
6 of the Congress. We recognize that what is at stake here is not
V4 the interests of the FBI, but rather the interests of every
8 citizen of this country. We recognize also that the resolution
9 of these matters will demand extensive and thoughtful

10 deliberation by the Congress. To this end, I pledge the

11 complete cooperation of the Bureau with this Committee or
of
3 12 its successors in this important task.
L
g 13 In any event, you have my unqualified assurance as
3

14 Director that we will carry out both the letter and the spirit

15 of such legislation as the Congress may enact.

16 That is the substance of my prepared statement.

17 - I would also like to say extemporaneously that I note

18 that on this panel are some gentlemen who were on the Judiciary
19 Committee Which heard my testimony at the time I was presented

20 to them for candidacy as Director of the FBI. At that time

21 I took very seriously the charge which may possibly result
29 in the deliberation of this Committee and of the full Senate.
27 I have been well aware of the problems of the FBI since that
24 time. I have also been well aware of the capabilities of

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

25 the FBI to discharge those responsibilities. I don't take
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them lightly. I am of sufficient experience and age that I
have pledged myself to do what is good and proper. I say this
not as a self-serving statement 5ut in order that we might
place in context my position within the FBI. I could seek
sanctuary and perhaps a safe sanctuary by saying during the
period these things occurred I was with the local police
department in Kansas City, Missouri. Prior to that time,
however, I was in the FBI.

During the time I was with the FBI, during the time I
was with the police department, I continued throughoﬁt that
period a close acquaintance with and a strong affection for
the FBI.

I only want to point out that based on those years, based
on those observations, we have here a very fine and very
sensitive and a very capable organization. I feel that there
is much that can still be done. I know that we are not without
fault. I know that from those experiences I have had. We
will not be completely without fault in the future. But I
assure you that we look upon this inquiry, we look upon any
mandate which you may feel you have, that you should look at -t
this is good and proper, and we do not intend -- I only want
to place in your thinking the fact that you have here a
matchless organization, one which I continue to say was
not motivated in some of these instances, and in most of

them, and I cannot justify some, that the motivation was of the
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best. I am not pleading, as does a defense attorney. I am
only putting in your thinking monbjective observations as
a citizen who is somewhat conce?ned about the future of this
organization. It is too precious for us to have it in
a condition of jeopardy.

Thank you very much.

The Chairman. Thank you, Director Kelley.

I want to turn first to Senator Hart who won't be able
to remain through the whole morning. I think he has one

gpestion he would like to ask.
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Senator Hart of Michigan. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator Mathias and I have Judiciary Committee hearings at 10:30.
Iahve several questions, and I'm sure they'll be

covered by others, but the ones that I have is a result of
reading your testimony and listening to it this morning, and
it relates to your comment at the foot of pagerlO and at the
top of 11.

There you are indicating that you caution us about
extending the court's role in the early stages of investigationb
suggesting that this might take us beyound the role comtemplatefl
for the courts under the Constutution.

Now as you have said, aside from the so-called national
security wiretap problem, the main focus of our discussions
and concern has been on the possibility requiring court
approval for the use of informants, informants directed to
penetrate and report on some group.

And one cf the witnesses yesterday, Professor Dorsen,
pointed our that really those informants are the most pervasive
type of an eavesdropping device. It is a human device. It's
really, an informant is really more intrusive on my privacy
than a bug or a tap because he can follow me anywhere. He
can ask me gquestions to get information the government would
like to have.

Now we certainly involve the courts in approval of the

wiretaps for physical searches with the intent of the drafters
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of the Constitution to have a neutral third party magistrate
scrzen use of certain investigatiye techniques. And the
informant is such a technique. He funcfions sort of like a
general warrant, and I don't see why requiring court approval
would violate the role envisaged for the courts.

And as I leave, I would like to get youf reactions ;o
my feelings.

Mr. Kelley. I do not feel that there is any use of the
informant in intrusion, which is to this extent objectionable.
It has of course been approved, the concept of the informant,
by numerous court decisions.

Let us go down not to the moral connotation of the use
of the informant, |

I think, as in meny cases, that is a matter of balance.
You have only very few ways of solving crimes. You have
basically in the use of the informant, I think, the protectian
of the right of the victim to be victimized. You have within
the Constitution certain grants that are under ordinary
circumstances abrogation of rights. The right.of search and
seizure, which, of course, can't be unreasonable, but none-
theless, vou have\the right.

I think that were we to lose the right of the informant,
we.would lose to a great measure our capability of doing our
job.

Now I'm not arguing with you, Senator, that it is not an
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unusual procedure. I'm not even going to say that it is not
an intrusion, because it is. But_it has to bé one I think
that is by virtue of the benefits must be counted.

We don't like to use it. We don't like the problems that
are attendant. We take great care.

Now you say about the court having possiﬁility taking
jurisdiction over them and guiding. I think that possibly we
could present the matter to the court but what are they going
to do insofar as monitoring their effort? Are they going to
have to follow it all the way thrcugh?

Also, there is, of coufse, urgency in the other contacts.
Must the court be contacted for each and approval of the court
given for each contact?

There are a great many problems insofar as administration
of it.

I frankly feel, and again, all I can do is give you ny
idea -~ I frankly feel that there is a satisfactory control oven
the informants as we now exercise it today. Yes, there are
going to be some who will get beyond our céntrol, but this
is going to happen no matter what you do.

Senator Hart of Michigan. Well, I appreciate your
reaction.

I was not suggesting that there is consideration here to
prohibit informants. I was reflecting a view that I felt and

hold that the use of an informant does require some balance, as
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you yourself said, and I would be more comfortable with a
thira party making a judgment as to whether the intrusion is
warranted by the particular circumstance. But I do understand
your position.

Thank vou, Mr. Chairman.

The Chairman. Thank you, Senator Hart.

(Senator Hart leaves the hearing room.)

The Chairman. Senator Baker, do you have questions?

Senator Baker. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much.

Mr. Kelley, I have a great respect for you and your
organization and I personallyv regret that the organization is
in political distress, but we've both got to recognize that
it is, along with other agencies and departments of the
government.,

I think you probably would agree with me that even though
that is extraordinarily unpleasant and in many respects
unfortunate, that it also has a plus side. That is, it gives
us an indiqation of éur future direction and the opportunity,
at least, to improve the level of competency and service of
the government itself.

With that hopeful\note, would vou be agreeable then to
volunteering for me any suggestions you have on how to improve
the responsiveness of the Federal Bureau of Investigation, or
indeed, for any other law enforcement agencies of the government

to the Congress, to the Attorney General, to the President, and
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beyond that, would you give me any suggestions you have on
how you would provide the nethods, the access,.the documents,
the records, thé authority, for the Congress to perform its
essential, I believe, essential oversight responsibility to
see that these funétions, these delicate functions are being
undertaken properly?

And before you answer, let me tell you two or three thingj
I am concerned ahout.

It hasn't been long ago that the FBI Director was not
even confirmed bv the Senate of the United States. I believe
you are the first one to be confirmed hy the Senate of the
United States. I think that is a movement in the right

direction. I think the FBI has taken on a stature that, an

additional importance that requires it to have closer supervisipn

and scrutiny by us.

At the same time I rather doubt that we can become
involved in the daily relatiaonship between you and the Attorney
General.

Therefore, I tend to believe that the Attorney General
needs to be more directly involved in the operations of the
FBI.

I would apnreciate any comments on that.

Second, I rather believe that major decisions of the
intelligence community and the FBI oucht to be in writing, so

that the Congress can, if it needs to in the future, take a

D
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look at these decisions and the process by which they were
made to decide that you are or you are not performing your
services diligently.

I don't think you can have oversight unless you have
access to records; and in many cases records don't exist
and in some cases the people who made those deéisions are now
departed and in other cases you have conflicts.

How would vou suggest then that you improve the quality
of service of your agency? How would you pronose that you
increase the opportunity for oversight of the Congress of the
United States? What other suggestions do you have for improving
the level of law enforcement in the essential activity that
is required? |

Mr. Kelley. I would possibly be repetitious in answering
this Senator, but I get a great deal of pleasure from telling
what I think is necessary and what I hope that I have followed,
one which is beyond my control, but which I think is very
important is that the position of Director, the one to which
great attention should be paid in choosing the man who will
properly acquit himself,

I feel that the Judiciary Committee, at least in going
over me, did a pretty good job. I feel that it is most
necessary that care be taken that his philosophy, his means
of management, his facility to adapt to change, his tendency

toward consulting with other members of the official family,
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that he be willing to, for example, go through oversight with
no reticence, and that I think that he should be chosen very
carefully.

I think further that he should be responsible for those
matters which indicate impropriety or illegality.

Senator Baker. Could you stop for just a second? Who
does he work for? Does the Director, in your view, work for
the President of the United States, for the Attorney General,
for the Justice Department, for the IExecutive Branch?

Who»does the executive of the FBI, the Director of the
FBI, be responsible to, who should he be responsible to?

Mr. Kelley. Jurisdictionally, to the Attorney General,
but I think this is such an important field of influence that
it is not at all unlikely that we can expand it to the
judiciary, the legislative, and of course, we are under the
Attorney General,

Senator Baker. Do you have any problems with the idea
of the President of the United States calling the Director of
the FBI and asking fér performance of a particular task?

Does that give vyou any difficulty? Or do you think that
the relationship between the FBI Director and the President
is such that that is desirable, or should it be conduited
throuqgh the Attorney General?

Mr, Kélley. I think it should be in the great majority

of the cases conduited through the Attorney General. There
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has been traditionally some acceptance of the fact that if
the President wants to see and ta}k with the Director, he
may do so, call him directly.

It has been my practice in such an event to thereafter
report to the Attorney General, whoever it might be, that I
have been called over and I discussed and was.told. And this
was revealed in full to them.

Senator Baker. I suppose we could pass a statute that
says the President has to go‘through the Attorney General,
although I rathér‘suspecf it would be a little presunptuous.

But to go the next step, do you think it is necessary
for the pursuit of effective oversight on the part of the
Congress, to have some sort of dbcument written, of at least
some sort of account of a Presidential order or an order of
the Attorney General given to a Director of the FBI?

Do you think that these things need to be handled in
a more formal way?

Mr. Kelley. Personally, it would be my practice in
the event I receive such an order, to request that it be
documented. This is a protection as well as a clarification
as to whether or not it should be placed as part of legislation
I frankly would like to reserve that for some mére considera-
tion.

I don't know whether it would be, but I think that it

can be worked very easily.
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Senator Baker., Ilir. Kelley, Attorney General Levi, I
believe, has already cestablished some sort of agency or
function within the Department thét is serving as the equivalert
I suppose, of an Inspector General of the Justice Department,
including the FBI.

Are you familiar with the steps that Mr. Levi has
taken in that respect? I think he calls it the Office of
Professional Responsibility.

Mr. Kelley. Yes, sir, I'm familiar with it.

Senator Baker. Do you have any comment on that? ¥ill
you give us any observations as to whether you think that
will be useful, helpful, or whether it will not be useful or
helpful, how it affects the FBI, how you visualize your
relationship to it in the future?

Mr. Kelley. I don't object to this, which is to some
extent an oversight within the Department of Justice under the
Attorney General.

Frankly, it just came out. I have not considered it
completely, but to the general concept, ves, I very definitely
subscribe.

Senator Baker. How would you feel about extending that
concept of government-wide operation, a national Inspector
General who 1is involved with an oversight of all of the
agencies of qovefnment as they interface with the Constitutional]

protected rights of the individual citizen? Would you care
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to comment cn that, or would you rather save that for a while?

Mr. Kelley. I would like to reserve thaf one.

Senator Baker. I'm not surprised. Would you think about
it and let us know what you think about it?

Mr. Kellev. I will.

Senator Baker. All right. Mr. Chairmaﬁ, thank you very
rmuch.

The Chairman. Senator Huddleston.

. Senator Huddleston. Thank vyou, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Kelley, vou describe on page 4 the conditions that
existed when nuch of the abuée that we have talked about during
this inquiry occurred, indicating that the people within the
Bureau felt like they were doing what was expectédAof then
by the President, by the Attorney General, the Congress and
the people of the United States.

Does not this suggest that there has been a reaction
there to prevailing attitudes that might have existed in the
country because of certain circumstances rather than any
clear and specific direct instructions that might have been
received from proper authorities? And if that is the case,
is it possible in developing this charter, this guideline,
to provide for that kind of specific instruction?

Mr. Kellev. I think so, yes. I think that they can

logically be incorporated and that -~

Senator Huddleston. You can see there would be a continuil
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danger if any agency is léft to simply react to whatever the
attitudes may bhe.at a specific time in this country because --

Mr. Kelley. Senator, I don't contenplate it might be
a continuing danger, but it certainly would be a very acceptahl]
guidepost whereby we can, in the event such a need seems
to arise, know what we can do,.

Senator Huddleston. Well, in pursuing the area which
Senator Hartlwas discussing, that is whether or not we can
provide sufficient guidelines would replace a decision by the
court in determining what action might be proper and specific -

'ally in protecting individual’'s rights, can't we also
provide the restrictions and guidelines and the va:ious
techniques that might be used?

For ‘instance, supposing we do establish the fact, as
has already been done, that informants are necessary and
desirable. Ilow do we keep that informant operating within the
proper limits so that he in fact is not violating individual
rights?

Mr. Kz2lley. Well, of course, much of the reliance must
he placed on the agent and the supervision of the FBI to assure
that there is no infringement of rights.

Senator Huddleston. But this is an aware we've gotten
into some difficulty in the past. We have assumgd that the
particular action was necessary, that there was a present

threat that some intelligence programns should be initiated, but

Le
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in many cases it has gone beyond what would appear to have been
necessary to have addressed the original threat.

How do weikeep within the proper balance there?

Mr. Kelley. Well, .actually, it's just about like any
other offense. It is an invasion of the other individual's
right and it is by an officer and an FB3I agent‘is an officer.
There's the possibility'of‘criminal prosecution against him.

This 1s one which I think might flow if he counsels”
the informant.

Now insofar as his %nability to‘conﬁrol the informant,

I don't suppose that would warrant prosecution, but there is
still supervisory control over that agent and over that
informant by insisting that control is exercised on a continuing
basis.

Senator Huddleston. It brings up an interesting point
as to whether or not a law enforcement agencyvought to be
very alert to any law violations of its own members‘or anvone
else.

If a White House official asks the FBI or someone to do
something unlawful, the question seems to me to occur as to
whether or not that is not a violation that should be reported
by the FBI.

Mr. Kelley. I think that any violation which comes to
our attention should either be handled by us or the proper

authority.
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Senator Huddleston. But that hasn't been the case in the
past.
Mr. Kelley. Well, I don't know what you're referring
to but I would think your statement is éroper.
Senator Huddleston. Well, we cértainly.have evidence
of unlawful activity taking place in various pfojects that
have been undertaken, which certainly were not brought to
light willingly by the FBI or by other law enforcement agencies|
The question that I'm really concerned about is as
we attemnt to draw a guideline and charters that would give
the Agency the best flexibility that they may neeq, a wide
range of threats, how do we control what happens Qithin each
of those actions to keep them from going heyond what

was intended to begin with?
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Mr. Kelley. You're still speaking of informants.

Senator Huddleston. Not only informants‘but the agents
themselves as they go into surveillance, wiretaps, or whatever
intelligence gathering techniques,

The original thrust of my question was, even though we
may be able to provide guidelines of a broad ﬁature, how do
we control the techniques that might be used, that int themselvds
might be used, that in themselves might be a serious violation
of the rights.

Mr. Kelley. Well, first, I don't know whether it's
germane to your question but I do feel that it should be pointad
out that the association to, the relationship between the
informant and his agent handler is a very confidenﬁial one,
and I doubt very seriously whether we could have any guide-
lines, where there might be an extension of any monitors here
because thereby you do have a destruction of that relationshipT
Insofar as the activities of agents, informants or others
which may_be illegal, we have on many occasions learned of
violations of the law on the part of informants, and either
prosecuted ourselves, through the reporting of it to the
United States Attorney, or turned it over to the local authoriﬁy
We have done this on many a time, many occasions. Insofar
as our own personnel, we have an internal organization, the
Inspection Division, which reviews this type of activity, and

if there be any violation, yes, no question about it, we would
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pursue it to the point of prqsecution.

Senator Huddleston. But it could be helped by periodic
review. ;

Mr. Kelley. We do, on an annual basis, review the
activities of our 59 offices through that same Inspection
Division, and they have a clear charge to go over this as well
as other matters.

Senator Huddleston. Mr. Kelley, you pointed out the
difference in the approaches when gathering intelligence, in
gathering evidence after a crime has been committed.

Would there be any advantage, or would it be feasible to
attempt to separate these functions within the Agen&y, in the
departments, for instance; with not haviﬁg a aixing of
gathéring intelligence and gathering evidence? Are the techniq
definable and different?:

Mr. Kelley. Senator, I think they are compatible. I
see no objection to the way that they are now being handled
on a management basis. I think, as a matter of fatt, it is
a very fine association whereby the intelligence, stemming as
it does from a substantive violation, is a natural complement.

Senator Huddleston. Now, another area, the FBI furnishes
information to numerous government agencies.

Is this properly restricted and controlled at the present
time in your judgment as to just who can ask the FBI for

information, what kind of information they can ask for, and
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who might also be inclined to call the Director and ask him
to do specific things?

Could there be some clearcuﬁ understanding as to whether
or not the Director would be obligated to undertake any such
project, that just anybody at the White House might suggest?

Mr. Kelley. It's very clear to me that any request must
come from Mr. Buchen's office, and that it be, in any case,
wherein it is a request for action, that it be followed with
a letter so requesting.

This has come up before during the Watergate hearings, as
I think it has been placed very vividly in our minds, in
take care that you just don't follow the request of some
underling who does not truly reflect the desire of the Presiden

Senator Huddleston. Just one more question about
techniques, aside from the guidelines of authority on broad
projects undertaken.

Would it be feasible from time to time in a Congressional
obersight committee, would be able to discuss with the Departmg
with the Bureau various techniques so that they could have
some input as to whether or not these actions are consistent
with the overall guidelines, to start with, and consistent
with the very protections?

Mr. Kelley. Senator, I have already said to the
oversight committee of the Senate that so far as I can now

see, the only thing that would be withheld is the identity of

nt
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probably even more importantly, what restrictions can be §ut
on the use of that information once it has been supplied by
the FBI? S |

Mr. Kelley. I think so, Senator.

Senator Huddleston. You think there are proper restrictid
now?

Mr. Kelley. I don't know that we can ourselves judge
in all cases whether or not there is good and sufficient reason
for an Agency to inquiry. I think that there should_be a
very close delineation by the agencies as to what they're
going to ask for, but I think that we do have sufficient rules
that at least to us we are satisfied.

Senator Huddleston. You're confident that the information
your agency supplies is not being misused, to the detriment
of the rights of any individuals.

Mr. Kelley. Senator, I'm only confident in what I
do myself. I would say that I am satisfied.

Senator Huddleston. I was wondering whether some
inclusion ought to be made in whatever charter is made as to
who specifically can request, what limits ought to be placed
on what the request, and what they can do with it after they
get it.

Mr. Kelley. Yes.

Senator Huddleston. I have some concern about the fact

that in intelligence gathering, you gather, you are just

ns
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bound to gather a great deal of information about some
individual that is useless as fapras the inten£ of the intelli-
gence gathering is concerned, but might be in some way embarras
sing or harmful to the individual, whether or not there's any
effort to separate this kind of information out of a person's
file that is really initiated for a purpose, for a specific
purpose unrelated to this information.

Is there any effort, or could any direction be given to
doing that?

Mr. Kelley. We would be very happy to work under the
guidelines or rules or anything else to purge material which
is extraneous, irrelevant, or for any other reason objection-
able.

Senator Huddleston. And how about the length of time
that these files are kept in the agency?

Mr. Kelley. We are willing to work within that framework,
too.

Senator Huddleston. I think that might be done.

Now, I think in developing the chain of command, so to
speak, it certainly would be very difficult to prevent the
President of the United States from calling up the head of
the FBI or anyone else and discussing any law enforcement
problem he might so desire, and perhaps even give directioh
to the agency.

But how about that? What about White House personnel
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informants. We'll discuss techniques, we'll discuss our
present activities. I think this is the only way that we can
exchange our opinions and get accomplished what you want to
accomplish and what I want to accomplish.

Sénator Huddleston. I feel that is an important aspect
of it because even though you have a charter thch gives broad
direction for all the guidelines and to the types of projects
that enter into it, if we don't get down to specifics, such
things as how intelligence is to be collected, how evidence

is to be collected, what is done after it is collected, this

type of thing, it seems to me we are leaving a wide gap

again for the Bureau to assume that it has total instruction
and total permission to move in a certain direction and go
beyond what is intended or what was authorized.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and Mr. Director;

The Chairman. Senator Goldwater?

Senator Goldwater. Mr. Kelley, as part of the FBI
electronic surveillance of Dr. King, several tapes of
specific conversations, and later a composite King tape were
produced.

Are these tapes still in the possession of the FBI?

Mr. Kelley. Yes, sir.

Senator Goldwater. Have they been reviewed by you?

Mr. Kelley. No, sir.

Senator Goldwater. Have they been reviewed by any of your
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staff, to your knowledge?

Mr. Kelley. Senator, I think that they have been reviewed
I know that at least some have reviewed it within the area of
this particular section. There has been no review of them
since I came to the FBI, I can tell you that.

Senator Goldwater. Would these tapes be available to
the Committee if tﬁe Committee felt they would like to hear
them?

Mr. Kelley. This, Senator Goldwater, is a matter which is
of, as I said before, some delicacy, and there would have to
be a discussion of this in an executive session.

The Chairman. I might say in that connection that the
Committee staff gave some consideration to this matter and
decided that it would compound the original error for the
staff to review the tapes, because that would be a still
further invasion of privacy, and so the staff refrained from
insisting on obtaining the tapes, believing that it was
unnecessary, and quite possibly improper, in order to get at
what we needed to know about the King case.

So the staff did refrain, and for that reason the issue
never came to a head. I just wanted to lay that information
before the Senator.

Senator Goldwater. I realize that's a prerogative of
the staff, but it's also the prerogative of the Committee if,

and I'm not advocating it, if we wanted to hear them to
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ourselves whether Mr. Hoover was off on a wild’goose chase
or whether there was, in effect, some reason. Again, I am
not advocating it, I am merely asking a question. They would
be available if the Committee took a vote to hear them and
decided on it.

Mr. Kelley. I don't think it would be within my juris-
diction to respond to this, Senator. It would have to be the
Attorney General,

Senator Goldwater. I see.

Now, are these tapes and other products of surveillance
routinely retained even after an individual ceased to be a
target of inquiry?

Mr. Kelley. They are retained usually for ten years.

Senator Goldwater. Ten years.

Mr. Kelley. Yes, sir.

Senator Goldwater. What is the future value, if any,
to the Bureau of retaining such information?

Mr. Kelley. 1If there be guidelines that set out a
destruction or erasure,we will abide by it. We will, on those
occasions where we think that matters might come up within
that period of time which may need the reténtion of them, we
will express our opinion at that time, but other than that
we would be guided by guidelines.

Senator Goldwater. Is it your view that legitimate

law enforcement needs should outweigh privacy considerations
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with respect to retention of such information, or do we need
the clear guidelines on the destruction of thése materials
when the investigation purposes for which they were collected
have been served?

Mr. Kelley. We feel that there should be a good close
look at the retention of material, and we wouid of course like
to have an input. But we welcome consideration of this..

Senator Goldwater. That is all I have, Mr. Chairman. Tha
you very much.

The Chairman. Thank you, Senator.

Senator Mondale?

Senator Mondale. Mr. Director, it seems to me that the
most crucial question before the Congress is to acéept the
invitation of the FBI to draw Congressionally imposed lines,
limits of authority so the FBI will know clearly what you can
and cannot do, so you will not be subject to later judgments,
and the question is, where should that line be drawn?

As you know, in 1924 when the FBI was created, and
Mr., Stone later became the Chief Justice, he drew the line at
criminal law enforcement. He said that never again will we
go beyond the authority imposed upon us to get into political
ideas. We will stay in the area of law enforcement.

Would you not think it makes a good deal of sense to
draw the guidelinés in a way that your activities are

restricted to the enforcement of the law, investigations of

nk
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crime, investigations of conspiracies to commit crime rather
than to leave this very difficult to define aﬁd control area
of political ideas?

Mr. Kelley. I don't know whether I understand your last
statement of involving the area of political ideas. I say thaty
I feel that certainly we should be vested andAshould continue
in the field of criminal investigations as an investigatory
objective. These are conclusions, of course, which are based
on statutes in the so-called security field, national or
foreign.

These are criminal violations. I feel that they should
be in tandem. I feel, having worked many years in this
atmosphere, that you have more ears and eyes and you have
more personnel working together, covering the same fields. .

I do not think there should be a separation of the intelligencg
matters, because it is a concomitant. It naturally flows

from the investigation of the security matters and the
criminal.

Senator Mondale. Mr. Kelley, what Mr. Stone said was
this, that the Bureau of investigation is not concerned
with political or other opinions of individuals. It is
concerned only with such conduct as is forbidden by the laws
of the United States. When the police system goes beyond
these limits, it is dangerods to proper administration of

justice and human liberty.
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3 1 Do you object to that definition?
8
§ 2 Mr. Kelley. I think that life has become much more
g
g 3 sophisticated and we have added to the so-called policeman's
4 area of concern some matters which were probably not as important
5 at that time. I think that the fact that the FBI has been in
6 touch with the security investigations and thé gathering of
7 intelligence is something which has proved to be at times
8 troublesome and given us great concern, but it is a viable,
9 productive procedure.
10 I don’'t know what Mr. Stone was thinking of entirely
11 of this course, but I can tell you about the procedure today.
g 12 Senator Mondale. You see, I think you recognize, if
é 13 that further step is taken, as you're recommending here, that
; 14 at that point it becomes so difficult to guarantee, and in
15 fact, in my opinion, impossible to guarantee that we won't
16 see a recurrence of some of the abuses that we've seen in
17 the past, and I don't know how you establish any kind of
18 meaningful oversight on a function as nebulous as the one
§ 19 you've just defined.
o
é 20 If the FBI possesses the authority to investigate
% 21 ideas that they consider to be threats to this nation's
; 22. security, particularly in the light of the record that we have
g 23 seen how that definition can be stretched to include practi-
é 24 cally everybody, including moderate civil rights leaders,
T

o5 war dissenters and so on, how on earth can standards be develope
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that would provide any basis for oversight?

How can you, from among other things, be protected from
criticism later‘on that you exceeded your authority or didn'‘t
do something that some politician tried to pressure you into
doing?

Mr. Kelley. It might well be, Senator, tﬁat ten years
from now a Director of the FBI will be seated here and will be
criticized for doing that which today is construed as very
acceptable,

Senator Mondale. Correct. And I have great sympathy
for the predicament the FBI finds itself in.

Mr. Kelley. And the Director.

Senator Mondale. And the Director especially, and that is
why I think it's in the interest of the FBI to get these lines
as sharply defined as possible, so that when you are pressured
to do things, or when, after the fact, people with good 20/20

hindsight can criticize you or the Bureau, that you can say

ally say this, and that is your answer. We have to live by

the law. If we don't define it specifically,it seems to me
that these excesses could reoccur, because I don't think it's
possible to define them, and the FBI is inevitably going to

be kicked back and forth, depending on personal notions of what
you should have done.

Don't you fear that?
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Mr. Kelley. Not too much, Senator. I think we learned a
great lesson by virtue of Watergate, the revelations that have
come up as a result of this Committee's inquiries, the fact
that I think that we have a different type of spirit today
in the Bureau, the fact that, as I said before. you came in,
that I think the Bureau is a matchléss organizétion, and they
are eager to do that which is vital and proper, and the fact
that we are getting a number of very fine young people in the
organization, people of the other ethnic backgrounds than we
had years ago. I think there is a greater understanding in
the Bureau today of what is the proper type of conduct.

We may not be able to project this on all occasions,
because we must equate this with the need and with our
experience, but if the precise guidelines be the goal, you're
going to have trouble. If, on the other hand, there be a
flexibility, I think that we can work very well within those
guidelines.

Senator Mondale. I think, as you know, I don't think
there is a better trained or higher professionally qgualified
law enforcement organization in the world than the FBI. I
think we all agree it is superb. But the problem has been,
from time to time, that when you go beyond the area of
enforcing the law into the area of political ideas, that you
are subject to and in fact you leave the criminal field, you

get into politics. And that is where, it seems to me, that the
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great controversy exists, and where you are almost inevitably
going to be subjected to fierce c;iticism in the future, no
matter how you do it. Once you get into politics, you get

into trouble.

Mr. Kelley. I agree to that, and I point out that in almost

every branch of the government and in every part, as a matter

of fact, every segment of our society, there are some who deviate

from the normal course. I feel that within the Bureau thereAis
less likelihood of this to happen, and I think that working
with you we can at least make some achievements that will be
significant. |

Now, whether it be lasting, I don't think so, but I
think we've made a good start.

Senator Mondale. In your speech in Montreal on August
9th, you said we must be willing to surrender a small measure
of our liberties to preserve the great bulk of them.

Which liberties did you have in mind?

Mr. Kelley. Well, of course, this speech has been mis-
understocd many, many times.

Senator Mondale. Well, I want you to have a chance to
clear it up. - -

Mr. Kelley. All that was intended here was a restatement
of the approach which the courts historically have used in
resolving most issues of Constitutional importance, and its

recognition that rights are not susceptible to absolute
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protection. It's a matter of balance. Even in the Fourth
Amendment, for example, which protects the right of privacy, it

does not prohibit searches and seizures. I mention, it only

I came from the police fiedd. What is more restrictive
to more people than traffic regulation? But what would be
more chaotic is of you did not have traffic regulation. We
do have to , 1in order to love in the complexities and
intricacies of today's life, have to give up some of our
rights.

Some may construe this as an extravagant statement. If i
is os, I wish to say that I only was pointing out that there
has to be a balance.

Senator Mondale. So that when you say we have to give -
up some liberties, or as you just said, some rights, what you
mean -- let me ask. Let me scratch:. that and ask again, you
have to give up some tights. Which rights would you have us
give up?

Mr. Kelly. Well, under the Fourth Amendment you would
have the right for search and seizure.

Senatof Mondale. You wouldn't give up the Fourth Amend-
ment right.

Mr; Kelley. Oh, no not the right.

Senator Mondale. What right do you have in mind?

Mr. Kelley. The right to be free from search and seizuy
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Senator Mondale. There's no such right in the Consti-
tution. You can have such seizures, but they ﬁust be reasonabl
under court warrant.

Did you mean to go beyond that?

Mr. Kelley. That's right.

Senator Mondale. That you should be able to go beyond
that?

Mr. Kelley. No, no. I do not mean that we should ever
go beyond a Constitutional right guarantee.

Senator Mondale. Well, would you say, Mr. Kelley, that
that sentence might have been inartful in your speech?

Mr. Kelley. I said that if it was misunderstood, I
made a mistake, because I should never make a statement which -
yes, it was inartful.

Senator Mondale. I think I know about your record in
law enforcement well enough to tell you that I think you were
saying something different, that it was taken to mean something
different than I think you intended.

What you are saying is that in the exercise of your law
enforcement powers, the rights of individuals is determined
by the laws and the courts, but the courts, in the handling
of thosé—issues, have to balance rights and other values.

That's what you're essentially saying, is that correct?

Mr. Kelley. Senator, I ought to have you write my

speeches so that I don't have any misunderstandings. I didn't

2
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understand that to be at the time anything that was unusual.
I have to admit that maybe I made_a mistake.

Senator Mondale. What you are saying in effect is that
in effect, the rights: of the American people can be determined
not by the Director of the FBI but by the courts and by the
law.

You meant that.

Mr. Kelley. Indeed, yes, sir.

Senator Mondale. All right.

Thank you.
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$ 2 Senator of Colorado. Mr. Kelley, in response to
2 )
é 3 a question by Senaotr Mondale, one of his first questions about

4 laying down guidelines, it seems to me what you were saying was
5 we could work together. That is to say the Bureau and the

6 Congress, lay down guidelines that would not unfeasonably

7 hamper you from investigations of crime control in the

8 country.

9 But I think implicit in his guestion was also an area

10 || that you didn't respond to, and that is how do you, what kind
11 || ©f guidelines do you lay down‘to protect you and the Bureau

12 || from political pressure, the misuse of the Bureau by political

13 || figures, particularly in the White House?

WARD & PAUL

14 And we've had indications that at least two of your
15 || predecessors, if not more, obwiously were corrupted and Mr.
16 || Gray was under great pressure from the White House to use
17 || the facilities of the Bureau and their capabilities to accomplijsh
18 || some plititcal end.

19 Well, it seems to me you were arguing in favor of fewer
o0 || restrictions so you could get on with your job, but that is

o1 || not what Senator Mondale and the rest of us are interested in.
29 What .Kindof restrictions can we lay down to protect you
23 || from political pressures? I'd be interested in that sign of the

24 coin, if you would.

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

o5 Mr. Kelley. I would welcome any guidelines which would
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protect me or any successor from this type of thing. I think
that would be splendid. I have not reviewed the gulidelines
as prepared to the present date by the Department. It might
be that they are well defined in there. But I welcome any
qonsideration of such directives.

Senator Hart of Colorado. Do you think this is a problen?

Mr. Kelley. No, sir, not with me.

Senator Hart of Colo;ado. Do you think that it has been
a problem for the people that preceded you?

Mr. Kelley. I think so.

Senator Hart of Colqrado. And that's a problem the
Congress ouéht to address?

Mr. Kelley. I think so.

Senator Hart of Colorado. The Committee received a
letter from the Department of Justice a couple of days, the
Assistant Attorney General asking our cooperation in carrying
out the investigation or their efforts to review the investi-
gation conducted by the FBI into the death of Martin Luther
King, Jr., in order to determine whether that investigation
should be re—-opened. They asked our cooperation, thev asked
for our transcripts, the testimony before the Committee, all
material provided to the Committee by the FBI which relates
to Dr. King and the Southern Christian Leadership Conference.

I guess my question is this: Why is the Justiée Depart-

ment asking this Comnittee for FBI files?
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Mr. Kelley. I don't think they're asking for files.

I think they're asking for what testimony was given by
witneéses whose testimony has not been given up. I\don't kXnow.
Senator Hart of Colorado. I'll quote it. "And all

material provided to the Committee by the FBI which relates
to Dr. Xing and the Southern Christian Leadership Conference.”

I repeat the question. Why is the Justice Department
asking this Committee for material provided to us by the
FBI?

Mr. Kelley. Frankly, I don't know. Do you mind if I
just ask =--

(Pause)

Mr. Relley. I am informed, and I knew this one.
Everything that was sent to you was sent through them. Did
they have a copy also? Yes, they had a retained copy. I
don't know why.

Senator Hart of Colorado. So there's nothing you
érovided us that's not available to the Justice Departﬁent?

Mr. Kélley. That's right.

Senator Hart of Colorado. And you can't account for why
an official of the Justice Department would ask this Committee
for your records?

Mr. Kelley. No, sir.

Senator Ilart of Colorado. You released a statement on

Novenmber the 18th of '74 regarding the FBI's counter-intelligen

o
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program and you said you nade a detailedAstudy\of COINTELPRO
activities and reached the following conclusions, and I quote:

"The purpose of these counter-intelligence programs was
to prevent dangerously and potentially deadly acts against
individuals, organizations and institutions both public
and private across the United States.”

Now we had an FBI informant in the other day before this
Committee and he stated he told the FBI on a number of
occasions he planned violent acts against black people in
groups. And yet, he said few, if any, insfances in which the
FBI actually prevented violence from taking place.

How does his testimony square with your statement that
I have quoted?

Mr, Kelley. It doesn't, and I don't know if any of
his statements contrary to what we have said is the truth.
We don't subscribe to what ﬁe said. We have checked into it
and we know of no instances where,_for example, 15 minutes
and that type of thing has been substantiated.

Senator Hart of Colorado. You're saying the testimony
he gave us under oath was not accqrate?

Mr. Kelley. Right.

Senator Hart of Colorado. You also said in that statement,

and I quote: "I want to assure you that Director Ioover did
not conceal from superior authorities the fact that the F3BI

was engaged in neutralizing and disruptive tactics against
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revolutionary and violence-prone dgroups.

Now the Committee has received testimony that the New
Left COINTELPRO programs was not in fact told to higher
authorities, the Attorney Gereral and Congress.

Do you have any information in this regard?

I know in that statement you cite onw or two instances,
but in terms of the bulk of COINTEL programs, the record
seems to date at least to be clear that there was not systematilc
information flowing upward through the chain of command to
Director Hoover's superiors?i

Mr. Kelley: May I ask that I be given the opportunity
to substantiate that with documentation?

Senator Hart of Colorado. -Sure.

Mr. Kelley:. Or respond to it.

Senator Hart of Colorado. Dorector Kelley, just in
passiqg, do you agree with the statement made by President
Ford that those responsible for harassing and trying to destroy
Dr. Ring should be brought to justice.

Mr. Kelley. Those who directly responsible and upon whcse orders
the activities were taken responsible. I don't know if he intended to say
that, but if he did not, I would say that it would be more proper. Insofar
as my own opinion is concerned, that it be centered on those who said
to do it and those who are responsible,

I took the responsibility for any such program and I

don't expect that those under me would be not acting in
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accordance with what they tﬁink is‘proper and may even have
some reservation, but they do it on my orders. I accept that
responsibility,

I think that it should rest on those who instructed that
that be done.

Senator Hart of Colorado. But you agree that the people
who give the orders should be brought to Jjustice.

Mr. Kelley. I do.

The Chairman. Aren't they all dead?

HMr. Kelley. Mo.
The Chairman. Not quite?
Mr. Kelley. Mot quite,

Senator Hart of Colorado. That's all, Mr. Chairman.

The Chairman. Thank you, Senator.

Director Kelley, in the Comnittee's review of the
COINTLLPRO program and other political involvements of the

FRI, it seems to me that we have encountered two or three

basic questions.

Since the investigation is over insofar as the Committe=
is concerned, we're now turning our attention to remedies for
the future, what I would think would be our constructive
legislative work, it i$ very important that we focus on what
we learned in that investigation.

And one thing that we have learned is that Presidents of

the United States have from time to time ordered the FBI to




t
)
Phone (Area 202)544-6000

WARD & PAUL

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

~

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25

2501

obtain for them certain kinds of information 5& exercising the
necessary surveillance to obtain .and to have a purely
political character, that they simply wanted to have for their
own personal purposes.

I think that you would agree that that is not a proper
function of the FBI,,and you agree.

Yet it's awfally difficult for anyone in the FBI,
including the Director, to turn down a President of the United
States if he receives a direct order from the President. It
is always possible, of course, to say no, and if you insist,

I will resign. But that puts a very hard burden on any man
serving in your position, particularly if the President puts
a good face on the request and :iakes it sound plausible or
even invents scme excuse. It is alwavs easy for him to say,
you know, I am considering Senator wWhite for an important\
position in my administration, and I need to know more about
his activities, particularly of late. I've had some cause
for concern and I want to be certain that there is nothing in
his record that wouid later embarrass me, and I just want you
to keep careful track of him and report to me on what he's
been doing lately.

It's difficult for you to say back to the President, Mr.
President, that's a very questionable activity for the FBI,
and I frankly don't believe that vyou've given me the real

recason why you want this man followed. I think his opposition
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to your current policy is politically embarrassing to you and
you want to get something on him.

I mean, you know, the Director can hardly talk back that
way, and I'm wondering what we could do in the way of protecting
your office and the FBI from political exploitation in this
basic charter that we write. |

Now, I want your suggestions, but let's begin with one
or two of mine. I would like your response.

If we were to write into the law that any order given you
either by the President or by the Attorney General should be
transmitted in writing and should clearly state the objective
and purpose of the request and that the FBI would maintain
those written orders and that furthermore £hey would bhe
available to any oversight committee of the Congress. If the
joint committee on intelligence is established, that committee
would have access to such a file.

So that the committee itself would be satisfied that
orders were not being given to the FéI that were improper or
unlawful.

What would you think of writing a provision of that kind
into a charter for the FBI?

Mr. Kelley. I would say writing into the law any order
issued by the President that is a request for action by the
Attorney General should be in writing, is certainly, in ny

opinion, is a very plausible solution. I'm sure that in
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contemplation of this there would be some that will say yes
or some that will say no, but I think we could define an
area where you are trying to cure the abuées and we could
do that.

Now as to the availability to any oversight committee
of Congress, I would say generally that I certainly would have
no objection to this, but I again, there may be some request
for something éf high confidentiality that the President might
put in writing such as some national or foreign security
matter.

I would like to have such a consideration be given a
great deal of thoﬁght and that the oversight cormittee review
be conditioned with tha£ possibility. I don't think it would
present a problem.

I have said previouslyv that I feel I can discuss every-
thing except the identity of the informants to the oversight
committee. I welcome that.

The Chairman. Well, that has been of course the way we
proceeded with this Committee. It has worked pretty well,

I think.

low Senator Goldwater brought up a guestion on the
Martin Luther Xing tapes. I would like to pursue that guestion|

If these tapes do not contain any evidence that needs
to be preserved for ongoing criminal investigations, and since

Dr. King has long since been violently removed f{rom the scene,
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why are they preserved? VWhy afen't they simply destroyed?

Is there a problem that we can help through new law to enable
the FBI to remove from its files so much of this information
that is has collected that it is no longer needed or may.never
have connected the person with any criminal activity?  And
yet, all of that information just stays there in the files
year after year.

What can we do? How can a law be changed? If that's
not the problen, then what is? ithy are these tapes still down
there at the FBI?

Mr. Xelley. Vell, of course, we do have the rule that
they are maintained ten years. How why the rule is your
question and why right now are they maintained? Since we
do maintain everything since the inquiry has started and until
that's lifted, we can't destroy anything.

I would say that this is a proper area for guidelines

some flexibility and I know that's a broad statement but there
might he some areas wherein that the subject of the investigation
himself may want them retained because it shows his innocence.

I thinli vou have to deliberate this very carefully, but
it can he done and we age willing to be guided by those
rulgs}

The Chairman. Let me ask you this. The FBI is conducting

thousands of investigations every vear on possible appointees
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to Pederal positions. As a matter of fact, the only time I
ever see an FBI agent is when he cbmes around and flashes his
badge and asks me a guestion or two about what I know of Mr,
so and so, who's being considered for.an executive officé.

And we have a very brief conversation in which I tell him that
as far as I know, he's a loyal and patriotic citizen, and that
is about the extent of it.

Then when this file is completed and the person involved
is either appointed or not appointed, what happens to fhat
file? I know it's full of all kinds of gossip because it is
in the nature of the investigation to go out to his old
neighborhoods and talk to everybody who might have known him.

Wwhat happens to the file? Is that just retained forever?

Mr, Kelley; We have some capability of destroying some
files and they are rather lengthy insofar as retention. Ve
have some archival rules which govern the retention of mateial
and is'develOQed in cases involving certain members of the
Executive Branch of the government.

I see no reason why this would not be a proper area
for consideration cf legislation. |

The Chairman. Can you give me any idea of how much --
do you have records that would tell us how much time and money
is being spent by the FBI just in condﬁcting these thousands
of routine investigations on possible Presidential appointments

to Federal offices?




v

Phone (Area 20& 544-6000

WARD & PAUL

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25

I can get you, I think, the exact amount of time and the

2507

Mr. Kelley, I feel confident we can get it. I do not
have it now, but if you would like;to have the annual cost
for the investigation of Federal appoinﬁees -~

The Chairman. Yes. Plus, you know, plus any othef
information that would indicate to us what proportion of the
time and effort of the FBI was absorbed in this kind of
activity.

Mr. Kelley. I can tell you it is relatively small, hut

approximate expense.

The Chairman. I wish you would do that because this is
a matter we need mére information about. And when you supply
that data to the Committee, would you also supply the number
of such'investigations each year?

You know, I don't expect you to go back 20 or 25 years,
but give us a good idea of the last few years. For exanple,
epough to give us an ideé of how much time and how broad the
reach of these investigations may be.

Mr. Kelley. Through '70?

The Chairman. That would be sufficient, I would think.

The other matter that is connected to this same subject
that I would like your best judgment on is whether these
investigations could not be limited to offices of sensitivity.
That is to say where legitimate national security interest might

be involved so that there is a reason to make a close check on
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past associations, attitudes and expressions of bhelief.

I have often wondered whether we couldn't eliminate
routine Federal offices that are not particularly sensitive
in the national security sense from the reach of these FEI
checks.

And so when you respond to the series of questions, I
wish vou would include the offices that are now covered by

such checks and give us an idea of how far down into the

g

Fe

e

leral bureaucracy this extends.

Could you do that?

Mr. Kellev. Yes, sir,.

The Chairman. Fine,.

Now there is a vote. The vote always comes just at
the wreng time, but lMr. Schwarz wants to ask you some additional
gquestions fdr tﬁe record, and there may be other questions,
too that would he posed by the staff, after which I will ask
Mr. Schwarz to adjourn the hearings. It looks like we're going
to be tied up on the floor with votes.

But before I leave I want to thank you for your testimony,

Iir. Xelley, and to express my appreciation to you for the
wayv you have cooperated with the Committee in the course of
its investigation during the past nonths.
Mr. Kelley. Thank you.
The Chairman. And I hoée, as you do, that as a result

of the work of the Committee we can write a generic law for
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the FBI that will help to remedy'many of the problems we'll
encounter in the future.

Thank you.
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Mr. Schwarz. Mr. Kelley, I'll try to be very brief,

On page 5 of your statement --

Mr. Kelley. What?

Mr. Schwarz. On page 5 of your statement, the third
full paragraph, you said the following, and I would like then
to question about what you said. "We must recognize that
situétions have occurred in the past and will arise in the
future where the Government may well be expected to depart from
its traditional role, in the FBI's case, as an investigative
and intelligence-gathering agency, and take affirmative steps
which are needed to meet an imminent threat to human life or
property."

Now, by that you mean to take what kind of steps in what
kind of situation?

And can you give some concrete examples under your general
principles statement?

Mr. Kelley. I think that Mr. Adams addressed himself to
that the other day, where you have an extremist who is an
employee at the waterworks, and he makes a statement that he's
going to do something which is devastating to the city, and you
have no way to attack this under the ordinary procedures, and
so therefore you must take some steps to meet that imminent
threat to human life or property.

Mr. Schwarz. So let us take that case as a test of the

principle. You are saying the extremist has said he is going
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to do something to the waterworks, poison it or something, and
he is on the way down there with the poison in.his car.

Is that the presumption?

Mr. Kelley. We hadn't gone that faf, but all right, you
can extent it.

Mr. Schwarz. All right, now, in that caée you have the
traditional law enforcement tool, which is the power of arrest.
Mr. Kelley. Not under probable cause where he has not
gone down there. The hypothetical we gave was one where he had

not taken any overt acts in perpetration of this.

Mr. Schwarz. Well, if he hasn't taken any overt acts,
are you then in what you would call in imminent threat of
human life or property?

Mr. Kelley. I think so.

Mr. Schwarz. How so? Unless he has taken an overt act‘
to buy the poison or to get in the car with the poison, there
is not by definition any threat to life or property.

Mr. Kelley. Mr. Schwarz, I've been around in this business
a long time. 1I've heard a number of threats which were issued,
and they thereafter materialized into actions. I don't think -t
take these threats as being empty ones, because so many times
they have been acted upon.

I was criticized one time when there was a threat made to
kill me, and it was said later on, it's not rhetoric, it's

not rhetoric to me, because when they say they're going to
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kill me, that just means one thing.

Mr. Schwarz. But I'm not disagreeing with‘you.

Mr. Kelley. But you are disagreeing with me. You're sayingd
on the basis of experience that you cannot detect a possible
threat. That's the whole area of concern that we have here, whd
we don't lose the capability of doing somethiné. We don't
say we should initiate ourselves. We say that we should go to
the Attorney General. We do not subscribe to the idea that
we should act independently because maybe we don't have the
judicial review, the capability of determining, but we do
think that we should report it and thereafter see what can
be done.

Mr. Schwarz. Well, have you changed in the course of
our discussion the standard on page 5.

On page 5 you're talking about an imminent threat.

Mr. Kelley. Yes.

Mr. Schwarz. And I hear you now as saying a possible
threat.

Mr. Kelley. An imminent possible threat.

Mr. Schwarz. An imminent possible threat. All right.

Now, would a fair sgandard for either action, other than
arrest, I don't know what you have in mind, but something to
prevent the person from carrying out his activities, other
than arrest, for instance, what is an example of what you have

in mind?

re
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Mr. Kelley. Removing him from his position or whatever
is necessary’in order to make it impossible or at least as
impossible as possible to perpetuate this thing.

Mr. Schwarz. You mean have him lose his job or ~-

Mr. Kelley. I don't know what it would be.

Mr. Schwarz. Isolate him in some fashion.

Mr. Kelley. In some fashion perhaps.

Mr., Schwarz. Now, for such activity and for opening
an investigation into a domestic group, could you live with
a standard which said you would have to have an immediate
threat that someone was likely to commit a serious federal
crime involving violence?

Mr. Kelley. I think that this thing could be worked out
so that there could be an adequate basis for an evaluation.

Mr. Schwarz. So those words, without trying to commit
you entirely to them, do not seem to you to depart far from
what you think would be an acceptable standard.

Mr. Kelley. Well, an imminent, immediate threat might
be, by virtue of the word "immediate" that he's going to
do it the next minute. In that case it may be necessary for
you to, not with the presence or the possibility,‘not able
to do anything except put him under arrest or anything.

Mr. Schwarz. Of course, of course.

And nobody would at all disagree with that kind of action.

Mr. Kelley. I don't think they would either.
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Mr. Schwarz. But on the question, let's take the opening
of an investigation into a domestic group.

Is it basically consistent with practicality to make the
test immediate threat of a serious Federal crime involving
violence?

Mr.Kelley. To open a domestic security case.

Mr. Schwarz. Yes.

Mr. Kelley. It appears to me that this is a terrorist
activity, in effect. We certainly have terrorist activities
under our jurisdiction as a threat against the United States.

Mr. Schwarz. Now, are there other circumstances where
it is justifiable to open an investigation of the domestic
group where you do not have an immediate threat of serious
federal crime involving violence?

Mr. Kelley. ©Oh, I think there are other criteria, and
they have been well defined as to what is the possible
opening, the basis for a possible opening. We haven't been
discussing that, we have been discussing particular instances,
but there are other criteria that are used, yes.

Mr. Schwarz. What would the other criteria be?

Mr. Kelley. Well, the possible statutory violations
over which we have jurisdiction are, generally speaking, the
most used of thebasis, and then you have, of course, some
intelligence investigations which should, of course, be of

short duration. If there is no showing of this into action
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or a viable intent.

Mr. Schwarz. So that's what you're looking for in the
intelligence investigation?

Mr. Kelley. By intelligence investigation, yes, you
are looking to prevent.

Mr, Schwarz. And what you are looking to prevent, and
what you're looking to find is a likelihood of action combined
with an intent to take an issue?

Mr. Kelley. And the capability.

Mr. Schwarz. And the capability.

All right. I just have two other lines, Mr. Kelley, and
I appreciate very much your time.

Mr. Kelley. That's all right.

Mr. Schwarz. Assuming a legitimate investigation has
been started into a domestic intelligence matter, is it legiti-
mate for the FBI, in addition to obtaining information that
relates to what we've just been talking about, the likelihood
of violent action, is it also legitimate for the FBI to
collect, A, retain, B, disseminate, C, information concerning
let's say the sex life of a person on the one hand, and the
political views of a person on the other?

Mr. Kelley. I think, Mr. Schwarz, that this is just what
many of our problems and perhabs the guidelines can define
this type of thing. I think probably vou will agree that

within the determination of the deviations possibly of sex
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lives, there might be something that is relevant. I would say
ordinarily it's not. And so far as political Qiews, yes, 1
think that this could be, if he is espousing some cause or
some view that advocates violence or the overthrow of the
government.

Mr., Schwarz. Would those be the two limifs on political
views? |

Mr. Kelley. What?

Mr. Schwarz. Would those be the only limits on political
views that you think are okay to collect, advocants of violence
or advocants of overthrow?

Mr. Kelley. Well, I don't think because he's a Democrat
or a Republican it would be anything that would be aamaging,
but it might on the other hand counter the report that he's
a member of some other organization.

Mr. Schwarz. Is the standard you used on collection of
sex life information, might be relevant? I suppose anything
might be relevant, but don't you think that as a function of
balance, it has to have a high degree of relevance before it's
justifiable to collect that kind of information on American
citizens who are not suspected of having committed crimes?

Mr. Kelley. Insofar as doing it presently, it has been
included in some reports as a result of the requirement that
that is what is required by our rules, that when a person

reports something to us, we do a report of the complaint. Insof
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as a determination by guidelines that might be prepared later,
I think that we can certainly deliberate on this to see whether
or not this is something we should retain, and we would not
object to anything reasonable in that regard.

Mr. Schwarz. I just have one final question.

Taking the current manual and trying to uﬁderstand its
applicability laid against the facts in the Martin Luther King
case, under Section 87 there is a -- permission is granted to
open investigations of the infiltration of non-subversive
groups, and the first sentence reads: "When information is
received indicating that a sﬁbversive group is seeking to
systematically infiltrate and control a non-subversive group
or organization, an investigation can be opened." |

Now, I take it that is the same standard that was used

in opening the investigation of the Southern Christian Leadership

Conference in the 1960s, so that invéstigation could still be
open today under the FBI manual, the current FBI manual.

Mr. Kelley. We are interested in the infiltration of
clearly subversive groups into non-subversive groups inasmuch
as this is a ploy that is used many times, and having infil-
trated, they then get control, and they have a self-laundered
organization which they can use, and not, certainly, to the
benefit of the country.

Mr. Schwarz. But is the answer to my question yes, that

under that standard, the SCLC investigation could still be
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opened today?
Mr. Kelley. I think so.
Mr. Schwarz. All right, then, just one final question.
Do you agree that special care needs to be taken not only
of the standards for initially opening an investigation of a

group, but perhaps extra care needs to be taken when the investi

gation goes beyond the initial target group to individuals
or people who come into contact with it?

Mr. Kelley. I don't know if I agree with that entirely. If
you mean that we go into thevnon—subversive group, that we
then investigate peopde in that non~subversive group, not the
infiltrators, but the non, that Qe conduct a lengthy investigatilon
of them withoﬁt any basis for doing so other than that they
are in an infiltrated group, I would likely have said -- but
off the top of my head I would say probably that's not necessary

Mr. Schwarz. Thank you very much.

Mr. Smothers. Just a couple of very brief lines of
inquiry, Mr. Kelley.

I think that the questions of the Chief Counsel was
raising is one that goes further into your statement, when you
talk about the difficulty of setting out the line between

intelligence gathering and law enforcement kinds of functions.

Nevertheless, though, I think that you have made an effort,
indeed, the Bureau's organizational scheme reflects .: . S ?

-

to distinguish some of this has been made.
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Putting aside for one moment the counterespionage
effort, and looking strictly at what we have "been calling the
Domestic Intelligence, is it your‘view that the retention of
this function in the Bureau is critical to the Bureau's
law enforcement position?

Mr. Kelley. My personal opinion is that the Bureau does
a splendid job in this area. I feel further that the background
of criminal investigatory activities and experiences which
all counterintelligence people have is very helpful. It is help-
ful not only in gathering knowledge and experience, it also
enters into this field, a person with a broad understanding
of the rights and privileges, and you don't have so much that
spy type, that cloak and dagger, that very, very secret type
of an operation.

I subscribe to the present system heartily.

Mr. Smothers. Would it be of assistance to your mission
if within the Bureau guidelines were established that
effectively limited access or controlled dissemination of
the intelligence product? 1In other words, if we had a
situation where the intelligence product is critical to assist
the law enforcement effort, I don't think there's any question
that there should be access to it.

Isn't our problem one of controlling the use of that
intelligence product and preventing the kind of murky crossing

of lines there with the information legitimately needed for
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law enforcement?

Mr. Kelley. There is always a problem whén there is wide
dissemination, because that just numerically increases_the
possibility of misuse, abuse or slander, libel, or anything
of that matter, and I think that it would be well worthwhile
to review the dissemination rules to make them-subject to
close guidance in the guidelines that we're speaking of.

Mr. Smothers. Let me just raise one final area with you.

We talked a littie bit about, or a question was raised about
the investigation now being conducted by the Justice Department
regarding the improper actions on the COINTELPRO, and the
King case in particular.

As we look at allegations of impropriety by yoﬁr personnel}
I think it would be helpful for our record here to have some
insight into the procedure the Bureau would normally follow.

What does the Bureau do when you get an allegation that
an agent or administrative official in the Bureau has behaved
improperly?

Is an investigation conducted internally, or is it
routinely referred to the Justice Department?

Mr. Kelley. There may be a revision in this type of
procedure as a result of the establishment of the Council for
Professional Responsibility. At present it would be in the
great majority of the cases turned over to our Investigative

Division for investigation. There might, on some unusual
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occasion, be a designation of a special task force made up,
perhaps, of division heads. That is most unlikely, but it is
handled internally at present.

Mr. Smothers. Would these internal determinations be
reviewed by Justice, or do you think that is a necessary
step?

I guess what we are searching for here is, first of all,
I think you answered that, well, to what extent does the
Bureau police itself, and then secondly, is the Department of
Justice involved in the police determinations?

For instance, what if the Attorney General disagreed with
the assertion that only the higher up officials who ordered
the action against King should be the subject of in&estigation
and maybe prosecution?

How does the interplay work there between you and Justice?

Mr. Kelley. We do report to the Attorney General those
activities which we construe as improper or possibly illegal.
There is a possibility that the Department, having been advised
of the situation, might take it on their own to do thgir own
investigating, and #his is something that we feel is a
decision to be made only rather rarely, because we feel we
have within our own organization sufficient capability to
handle that. But we do not protest it. It is handled
independently of us.

Mr. Smothers. Thank you.
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That is all I have.

Mr. Schwarz. Thank you.

2522

(Whereupon, at 12:12 o'clock p.m., the Committee recessed

subject to the call of the Chair.)
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Senator Tower.. The next witnesses to appear before the
Committée are Mr. James Adams, Assistant to the Director-
Deputy Associate Director, Investigation, responsible for all
investigative operations; Mr. W..Raymond Wannall, Assistant
Director, Inﬁélligence Division, responsible for internal
security and foreign éounterintelligence’investigations; Mr.,
John A. Mintz, Assistant'Director, Legal Counsel Division;
Joseph G. Deegan, Section Chief, extremist investigations;

Mr. Robert L. Schackelford, Section Chief, subversive

investigations; Mr. Homer A, Newman, Jr., Assistant to Section

! i
Chief, supervises extremist informants; Mr. BEdward P. Grigal:w. .|

Unit Chief, supervises subversive informants; Joseph G. ¥~licy, |
0 J‘(
Assistant Section Chief, Civil Rights Section, Gener-.i Inv. <il-

gative Division.

Gentlemen, will you all rise and be sworn.
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- Do you solemnly swear the testimony vyou are abhout to give
before this Committee is the truth, the whole truth, and nothind
but the truth, so help you God?

Mr. Adams. I do.

Mr. Wannall. I do.

Mr. Mintz. I do.

Mr. Deegan. I da.

Mr.‘Schackelford. I do.

Mr. Newman. I do. |

Mr. Grigalus. I do.

Mr. Kelley. I do.

Senator Tower, It is intended that Mr. Wannall will be
the principal witness, and we will call on others as questioning
might reguire, and I would direct each of you when you do
respond, to identify yourselves, please, for the record.

I think that we will spend just a few more minutes to allow
the members of the Committee to return from the floor.

(A brief recess was taken.)

Senator Tower. The Committee will come to ordex.

Mr, Wannall, according to data, informants provide'83
percent of your intelligence information.

Now, will you provide the Committee with some information

. . -2 £ & - o b
on the criteria for the sclection ¢©f informants?




1

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, 0.C. 20003

Phone (Area 202) 544-6000

WARD & PAUL

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

'l7

18

19

20
21
22
23
24

25

1902
S’ ~

TESTIMONY OF W. RAYMOND WANNALL, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR,
INTELLIGENCE DIVISION, FEDERAL BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION -
ACCOMPANIED BY: JAMES B. ADAMS, ASSISTANT TO THE
DIRECTOR~-DEPUTY ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR (iNVESTIGATION);

JOUN A. MiNTZ,. ASSISTANT DIRECTOR, LEGAL COUNSEL

DIVISION; JOSEPH G. DEEGAN, SECTION CHIEf; ROBERT L.

SCHACKELFORD, SECTION CHIEF; HOMER A. NEWMAN, JR.,

ASSISTANT TO SECTION CHIEF; EDWARD P. GRIGALUS, UNIT

CHIEF; AND JOSEPH G. KELLEY, ASSISTANT SECTION CHIEF,

CIVIL RIGHTS SECTION, GENLERAL INVESTIGATiVE DIVISION

Mr. Wannall. Mr. Chairman, that is not FBI data that you
have guoted, That was prepared by the Gcnerél Accounting
Office.

Senator Tower. That is GAO.

Mr. Wanpall. Based on a ;ampling of about 93 cases.

Senator Tower. Would that appear to be a fairly accurate
figure.

Mr. Wannall. I have not seen any survey which the FBI
itself has conducted that would confirm that, but I think that
we do get the principal portion of our information from live
sources,

Senator Tower. It would be a relatively high percent-
then? |

Mr. Wannall. I would say yes. And your gues!

criteria?
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of informants?

Mr. Wannéll. Well, the criteria vary with the needs. In
our cases relating to extremist matters, surely in order to get
an informant who can meld into a group which 1s engaged in a
criminal type activity, you're going to have a different set
of criteria. If you're talking about our internal security
matters, I think we set rather high standards. We do require
that a preliminary inquiry be conducted which would consist
principally of checks of our‘headquarters indices, our field
office indices, checks wiﬁh other informants who are operating
in the same area, and in various established sources such as
local police departments.

Following this, if it appears that the person is the type
who has credibility, can be depended upon to be reliable, we
would interview the individual in order to make a determination
as to whether or not he will be willing to assist the FBI
in discharging its responsibilitiés in. that. field.

Following that, assuming that the answer is positive, we
would conduct a rather in depth investigation for thé purpose
ofAfﬁrther attempting to establish credibility and reliability.

Senator. Tower. . How does the. Bureau. distinguish between
the use of informants for law enforcement as opposed to
intelligence collection?

Is the guidance different, or is it the same, or what?
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Mr, Wannall. Well, Mr. Adams can probably best addréss
the use of informants on criminal matters since he is over
the operational division on that.

Mr. Adams. You do have somewhat of a difference in the fact
that a criminal informant in a law enforcement_function, you
are trying to develop evidence which:will be admissible in
court for prosécution, whereas with intelligence, the informant
élone, your purpose could either be prosecution or it could be
just for purposes of pure intelligence.

The difficulty in both is retaining the confidentiality
of the individual anad protecting>the individual, and trying to,
through use>of the informant, obtain evidence which could be
used independently of the testimony of the informant so that
he‘can continue operating as a criminal inférmant.

Senatbr Tower. Are these informants ever authorized to
function as provocateurs?

Mr. Adams. No, sir, they're not. We have strict regula-
tions against -using informants as provocateurs. This gets
into that delicate area of éntrapment which has been adaressed
by the courts on many occasions and has been concludéd by the
courts that providing an individual has a willingness to engage
in an activity, the government has the fight to provide him the
opportunity. This does not mean, of course, that mistakes don't
occur in this area, but we take whatever steps we can to

avoid this, Even the law has recognized that informants can
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engage in criminal activity, and the courts have held that,
especially the Supreme Court in the Newark County Case, that:
the very difficulty of penetrating an ongoing‘operation, thaﬁ
an informant himself can engage in criminal activity, but
bécause there.is lacking this criminal intent to violate a

law, we stay awéy from that. Our regulations fall short of that

If we have a situation where we felt that an informant
has to become involved in some activity in order to protect
or conceal his use as an informant, we go right_to the United -
States Attorney or to the Attorney General to try to make sure
we are not stepping out of bounds insofar as the use of our
iﬁformants.

Senator Tower. But vou do use these informants and dd
instruct them to spread dissension among certain grbups that
they are infoiming on, do you not?

Mr. Adams. We did when we had the COINTELPRO programs,
which were discontinued in 1971, and I think the Klan is probably
one of the best examples of a situation where the law was
in effect at the time. We heard the term States Rights used
much more then than we hear it today. We saw in the Little
Rock situation the President of the United States, in sending
in the troops, pointing out the necessity to use local law
enforcement. We must have local iaw enforcemenﬁ to use the
troops only as a last resort.

And then you have a situation like this where you do try
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to preserve the respective roles in law enforcement. You have
historical probléms~with the Klan éoming along. We had
situations where the FBI and the Federal Government was almost
powerless to act. We had local law enforcement officers in
some areas participating in Klan violence.

The instances mentioned by Mr., Rowe, every one of those,
he saw them from the lowest level of the informant. He didn't
see what action was taken with that informaﬁion, as he pointéd
out in his testimony. Our files show that thié information was
reported to the police departments in every instance. We
also knew that in certain instances the information, upon being
received, was not being acted upon. We glso disseminated
simultanéously through letterhead-memoranda to the Department

of Justice the problem, and here, here we were, the FBI, in a

position where we had no authority in the absence of instruction

from the Department of Justice, to make an arrest.

Sections 241 and 242 don't cover it because you don't have
evidence of a conspiracy, and it ultimately resulted in
a situaﬁion where the Department called in United States
Marshals who do have authority similar to local law enforcement
officials.

So, historically, in those days, we were just as frus-
trated as anyone else was, and when we got information from
someone like Mr. Rowe, good information, reliable information,

and it was passed on to those who had the fesponsibility to
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do something about iﬁ, it was not always écted upon, as he
indicated.

Senator Towey. None of these cases, then, there was
adequaterevidence of conspiracy to give you jurisdiction-to
act? |

Mr. Adams. The Departmental rules at that time, and stili
require Departmental approval where you have a conspiracy.
Under 241, it takes two or more persons acting together. Yoﬁ
can have a mob scene, and you can have blacks and whites
belting each other, but unless you can show that those that
initiated the action acted in concert in a conspiracy, you have|
no violation.

Congress recognized this, and it wasn't until 1968
that they came along and added Section 245 to the c¢ivil rights
statute, which added punitive measures against an individual
that didn't have to be a conspiracy. But this was a problem
that the whole country was grappling with: the Président of
the United States, Attorney General. We were in a situation
where we had rank lawlessness taking place, as you know from
a memorandum we sent you that we sent to the Attorney General.
The accomplishmeﬁts we were able to obtain in preventing
violence, and in neutralizing the Klan -~ and that was one
of the reasons.

| ‘Senator Towet. What was the Bureau's purpose in con-

tinuing or urging the continued surveillance of the Vietnam




Phone (Area 202) 544-6000 ’

WARD & PAUL

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

v

smn 23

10
11

12

16
17
18
19
20

21

1908

Veterans Against the War?

Was there a legitimate law enforcement purpose, or was fhe
intent to halter politicél expression?

Mr. Adams. We had information on the Vietnam Veterans
Against the War that indicated that there were subversive
groups involved. They were going to North Vietnam and meeting
with the Communist forces. They were going to Paris, attending
meetings paid for and sponsored by the Communist Party, the
International Communist Party. We feel that we had a very valid
basis to direct our attention to the VVAW.

It started out, of course, with Gus Hall in 1967, who was
head of the Communist Party, USA, and the comments he made,
and what it finally boiled down to was a situation where it
split off into the Revolutionary Union, which was a Maost
group, and the hard-line Communist group, and at that point
factionalismvdeveloped in many of the chapters, and they closed
those chapters because there was no longer any intent to follow
the national organization.

But we had a valid basis for investigating it,‘and we
investigated chapters to determine if there was affiliation
and subservience to the national office.

Senator Tower. Mr. lart?

Senator Hart of Michigan. But in the process of chasing
after the Veterans Against the War, you got a lot of informatio:

that clearly has no reclationship to any Federal -criminal

3
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statute.

Mr. Adams. I agree, Senator.

Senator Hart of Michigan. Why don't you try to shut that
stuff off by simply telling the agent} or your informant?

>Mr. Adams. Here is the problem that you have with that.
When'youfre looking at an organization, do you reéort only the
violent statements made by the group or do you also show that
you may have one or two violent individuals, but you have
some cof these church groups that were mentidncd, and others,
that the whole intent of the group is not in violation of the
statutes. You have to report the good, the favorable along
with the unfavorable, and this is a problem. We wind up with
information in our files. We are accused of being vacuum
cleaners, and you are a vacuum cleaner. If you want to know the
real purpose of an organization, do you only report the
violent statements made and the fact that it is by a shall
minority, or do you also -show the broad base of the organizatioﬁ
and what it really is?

And within that is where we have to have the guidelines

we recognize that we do wind up with too much information in
our files.

Senator Hart of Michigan. PBut in that vacuuming process,
you are feeding into Departmental files the names of people

who are, who have been engaged in basic First Amendment
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exercises, and this is what hangs some of us up.

Mr. Adams. It hangs me up. But in the same files I
imagine every one of you has been interviewed by the FBI, eithen
asking you about the qualifications of some other Senator
being considered for a Presidential appointment, being inter-
viewed concerning some friend -who is applying for a job.

Were you embarrassed to have that in the files of the
FBI?

Now, someone can say, as reported at our last session, that
this is an indication, the mere fact that we have a néme in our
files has an onerous impression, & chilling effect. I agree.
It can have, if someone wants to distort what we have in our
files, but if they recognize that we interviewed you because
of considering- a man for the Supreme Court of the United

States, and that isn't distorted or improperly used, I don't

' see where any harm is served by having that in our files.

‘Senator Hart. of Michigan. But if I ém.Reverend\Smith
and. the vacuum cleaner picked up the fact that I was.helping
the veterans,.Vietnam Veterans Against. the War, and two years
later a name check. is. asked on Reverend Smith and\ail.your
file shows. is that he was associated two years ago. with a group
that was sufficient enough, held sufficient doubtful patriotism
to justify turnping loose a lot of your onnrdy in pursuit on
them ~-

Mr. Adams. This is a problem.
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Senator lart of Michigan. Tﬂis is what should require
us to rethink this whole business, |

Mr. Adams. Absolutely.

And this is what I hope the guidelines committees as well
as the Congressional input aré going to address themselves to.

Senator Hart of Michigan. We've talked about a wide rangé
of groups which the Bureau can and has had informant penetratior
and report on. Your manual, the Bureau manual'svdefinition
of when an extremist or security investigation may be under-
taken refers to groups whose activity either involves Violation
of certain specified laws, or which may result in the violation
of such law, and when suchvan ihvestigation is opened, then
informants may be used.

Another guideline says that domestic intelligence
investigations now must be predicated on criminal violations.
The agent need only cite a statute suggesting an investigation
relevant to é potential violation. Even now, with an improved,
upgraded effort to avoid some of these problems, we are back
again in a world of possible violations or activities thch
may result in illegal acts.

Now.rany constitutionally protected exercise of the
right to demonstrate, to assemble, to protest, to petition,
conceivably may result in viclence cr digsrupticn of 2 lecal
town meeting, when a controversial social issue might result

in disruption. It might be by hecklers rather than those holdin
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the meeting.
Does this mean that the Bureau should investigate all

groups organizing or participating in such a meeting because

' they may result in violence, disruption?

Mr. Adams. No, sir.

Senator Hart of Michigan. Isn't that how you justify
spying on almost every aspeét of’ﬁhe‘?eace ﬁovemeht?

Mr. Adams. No, éir. When we monitor demonstrations, we
monitor demonstrations where we have an indication that the
demonstration itself is sponsored by a group that we have an
investigative interest in, a valid investigative interest in,
or where members of one of these groups are participating where
there is a‘potential that they might change the peaceful
nature of the demonstration.

But this is our closest question of trying to draw
guidelines to avoid getting into an area of infringing on the
First Aﬁendment rights of people, yet at the same time being
aware of groups such as we have had in greater numbers in the
past than we do at the present time, But we have had periods
where the demonstrations have been rather severe, aﬁd the
courts have said that the FBI has 'a right, and indeed a duty,
to keep itself informed with respect té the possible commission
of crime. It is not obliged to wear blinders until it may be
too late for prevention.

And that's a good statement if applied in a clearcut
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case. Our problem is where we heve a demonstration and we have
to make a judgment call as to whether it is one that clearly
fits the criteria_of'enabling us to monitor the activities, and

ﬁﬁat's‘wheréjl think most bf1our5§is§greémentéifall;
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Senator lHart of Michigan. Let's assume that the rule
for opening an investigation on a group is narrowly drawn. The
Bureau manual states that informants investigating a subversive
organization should not only report on what that group is
doing but should look at and réport on activities in which
the group is participating.

There is a Section 87B3 dealing with reporting on
connections with other groups. That section says that the
field office shall "determine and report on any significant
connection or cooperation with nonfsuﬁversive groups." Any
significant connection or cooperation with n§n~subversive
groups.

Now let's look at this in practice. In the spring of
1969 there was a rather heated national debate over the
installétion of the anti-ballistic missile system. Some of us
remember that. An FBI informant and two FBI confidential
sources reported on the plan's participants and activities
of the Washinéton Aréa Citizens Coalition Aéainst the ADBM,
particularly in open public debate in a high school auditorium,
which included speakers from the Defense Department for the
ABM apd a scientist aﬁd defense analyst against the ABM.

The informants‘reportcd on the planning for the meeting,
the distribution of materialé to churches and schools
participation by local clergy, plans to seék resolution on (-

ABM from nearby town councils. There was also informat Lo

g P e
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plans for a'suhsequcnt town meeting in Nashington with the
names of local political leaders who would attend.

Now the information, the informant information came as
part of an invcsﬁiggtion of an allegedly subVeréive group
participating in that coalitidn.. Yet the information dealt
with all aspects and all participants. The reports on the
plans for the meeting and on the meeting itself were dissemiﬁated
to the State Department, to military intelligence, and to- the
White House.

How do we get into all of that?

Mr. Adams. Wall --

Senator Hart of Michigan. Or if you were to rerun it,
would yoﬁ do it again?

Mr. Adams. Well, not in 1975, compared to what 1969
was. The problem we had at the time was where we had an
informant who had reported that this group, this meeting was
going to take place and it was going to be the Daily World,
which was the east coast communist newspaper that made comﬁents»
about it. They formed an organizational meeting. We took
a quick look at it. The case apparently was opened in May -28,
1969 and closed June 5 saying there was no problem with this

organization.

Now the problem we get into is if we take a guick look
and get out, fine. We've had cases, though, where we have

stayed in too long. When you're dealing with security “0 s 1ih)
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and they supported him with total resources of the Soviet

Union, false identification, all the money he needs, communi-

cations networks, satellite assistance, and everything, and
vou're working with a paucity of information.
The same problem exists to a certain extent in domestic

security. You don't have a lot of black and white situations.

~So someone reports something to you which you feel, you take

a quick look at and there's nothing to it, and>I think that's
what they did.

Senator Hart of Michigan. You said that was '69. Let
me briﬁg you up to date, closer. to current, a current place
on the calendar.

This one is the fall of last year, 1975. President
Ford announced his new program with respecﬁ to amnesty, as
he descrilked it, for draft resistors. Followiné thét there
were several national conferences involving all the groups
and individuals interested in unconditional amnesty.

Now parenthetically, while unconditional amnesty is
not against -~ while unconditional'amnesty is not vet the law,
we agreed that advocating it is not against the law either.

Mr. Adams, That's right.

Scnator llart of Michigan. Sowe of the sponsors oo

umbrella organizations involving about 50 diverse croupe o oid

the country. ¥BI informants provided advance i .21 i¢
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plans for the meeting and apparently attended and reported on

the conference. The Bureau's own reports described the

participants as having represented diverse perspectives on

the issue of amnesty, including civil liberties and human
rights groups, G.I. rights‘spbkesmen, parents of men killed
in Vietnam, wives of ex-patriates in Canada, experts on draft
counselling, religious groups interested in peace issues,

delegates from student organizations, and aides of llouse and

~Senate nembers, drafting legislation on amnesty.

The informant apparently was aﬁtending in his role as
a nembey of a group under investigation as allegedly subversive
and it described the tQpics of the workshop.

Ironically, the Bureau office report before them noted
that in view of the location of the conference at a theological
seminary, the FBI would use festraint and limit itsicoverégev_
to informant reports.

How this isn't five or ten years ago. This is last
fall. And this is a conference of people who have the point
of view tﬁat I share, that the socner we have uﬁconditional
aﬁnesty, the better for the soul of the country.

Now what reason is it for a vacuum cleaner approach on

-a thing like that? Don't these instances illustrate how broad

infermant intelligence really is, that would cause these groups
in that setting having contact with other groups, all and

everybody is drawn into the vacuum and many names go into the
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Durcau files,
Is this what we want?

Mr. Adams. I'll let Mr., Wannall address himself to this.

Mr. Wannall., Senator Hart, that was a case that was
opened on November 14 and closed November 20, and the informatidgn
which caused us to bhe dinterested in it were really two particular
items. One was that a member - of the steering committee therel
was a three man stecring committee, and one of those members
of the national conference was in fact a national officer
of the VVAW in whom we ﬁad suggested before we did have a
legitimate inves?igative interest.

Senator Hart of Michigan. Well, I would almost say so whiit
at that point.

M. Wannall. The second report we had was that the
VVAW wouldvactively participate in an attempt to pack the
conference to take it over. And the third report we had --

Scenator llart of HMichigan. And incidentally, all of the
information that your Buffalo informant had given you with
respect to the goals and aims of the VVAW gaye you é list of
goals which were completely within Constitutionally protected

objectives. There wasn't a single item out of that VVAW that

jeopardizes the .security of this country at all.

Mr. Wannall. Well, of course, we did not rely entirely

on the Buffalo informant, but even there we did rece’-:
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from that informant information which I considered to be

significant.

The Buffalo chapter of the VVAW was the regional office .

covering New York and northern New Jersey. It was one of the
five most active VVAW chapters in thg country aﬁd at a
national conference, or at the regional conference, this
informant reported information back to us that an attendee
atlthe conference announced that he had run guns into Cuba
prior to the Castro take-over. He himéelf said that he during
the Cuban crisis had been under 24 hour suveiilance. There
was also discussion at the conference of subjugating the

VVAW to the revolutionary union. There were some individuals
in the chapter or the regional conference who were not in

agreement with us, but Mr. Adams has addressed himself to the

~interest of the revolutionary union.

So all of the information that we had on the VVAW did
not come from that source but even that particular source did
give us information whiéh we considered to be of some
significance in our appraisal of the need for continuing the
investigation of that particular chapter of the VVAW;

Senator Hart of Michigan. DBut does it give you the
right or does it create the need to go to a conference, even
if it is a conference that might be taken over by the VVAW
when the subject matter is how and by what means shall we

seek to achieve unconditional amnesty? What threat?
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Mr. Wannall. Our interest, of course, was the VVAW
influence on a particular meeting, if you cver happened to be
holding a mecting, or whatever subject it was.

Senator lart of Michigan. What if it was a meeting to

.seek to make nmore effective the food stamp system in this

coun£ry? _

.Mf.lWannall.. Well,fbf course-fﬁeﬁe had beéﬁ some
organizations.

Senator lHart of Michigan. Would the same logic follow?

Mr. Wannall. I think that if we found that if the
Communist Party USA was going.to take over the meeting and
use it as a front for its own purposes, there would be a logic
in doing-tbatf You have a whole'séope here and it's é natter .
of wﬁere jbu:do and where you don't, aﬁd‘hopefully, as we've
said before, we will have'some.guidance, not only from this
committee but from the guidelines that are being developed.
But within the rationale of what we're doing today, I was
explaining to you our interest not in going to this thing and

not gathering everything there was about it.

In fact, only one individual attended and reported to us,

and that was the person who had, who was not developed for
this reason; an informant who had been reporting on other
matters for some period of time.

And as soon as we got the reportvof the éutrw;p Corhe

meeting and the fact that in the period of some .- R Mo
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discontinued any furthef'interest.

Senator Hart of Michigan. Well, my time has expired
but even this brief exchange, I think, indicates that if we
really want to control the dangers to our society of using
informants to gathér domestic political intelligence, we have
to restrict sharply domestic intélligeﬁce in&estigations, And
that gets us into what I would like to raise with you when

my turn comes around again, and that's the use of warrants,

obliging the Bureau to obtain a warrant before a full-fledged

informant can be directed by the Bureau against a group or

individuals.

I know you ha&e objections to that and I would like to
review that with you.

Senator Mondale, pursue that question.

Senator Hart of Michigan. I am talking now about an
obligation to obtain a warrant before you turn Poqse(a full-
fledged informant. I'm not talking about tipsters that run
into yod or you run into, or who walk in as information sources
The Bureau has raised some objections in this memorandum to the
Committee. The Bureau argues that such a warrant fequiremént
might be unconstitutional because it would violate the First

Amendment rights of FBI informants to communicate with their

- government.

Now that's a concern for First Amendment rights'that

ought to . hearten all the civil libertarians.
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But why would that vary, why would a warrant regquirement
raise a serious»constitutional questién?

Mr. Adams. Well, for one thing it's the pfactiéability
of it or ﬁhélimpacticability‘of‘getting a warrant which:
ordinarily ih&olves probable cause to'show that a crime has
been or 1is about to be committed.

In‘the intelligence field Qe are not dealing necessarily
with an imminent criminal action. We're dealing with activitiesg
such as with the.Socialist Workers Party, which we have
discussed before, where they say bublicly we‘re.not.to engage
in any violent activity today, but we gﬁarantee you we still
Subséribe to the tenets of communism and that when the time
is ripe, we're going to rise up and help overthrow the United
States.

Well, now, you can't show probable cause if they're about
to do it because they're telling you they're noL going to do it
and you know they're not going to do it at this:particular
moment.

It's just the mixture somewhat of trying to mix in a
criminal procedure with an intelligence gathering function, and
we can't find any practical way of doing it. We have a particulay
organization. We may have an informant that not only belongs
to the Commun;st Party, but belongs to several other oxrganizatiop:
and as part of his function he‘may be sent 6ut by thé éommunist

Party to try to infiltrate one of these clean organizations.
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g S tion from him that he as a Communist Party member, even
_4 though in an informant status, is going to that orgahization‘.
5 and don't worry about it. We're making no headway on it.
6 It's just from our standpoint the possibility of informants,
7 the‘Supreme Court has held that informants per se do not

8 violate the Firét, Fourﬁh, or Fifth Amendments. They have
9 recognized the necessity'that the government has to have
10 || individuals who will assist them in carrying oﬁt their |
11 governmental duties,

12 | Senator Hart of‘Michigan. I'm not sure I've heard anything

13 vet in response to the constitutional question, the very

WARD & PAUL,

14 || practical guestion that you addressed.
15 Quickly, you are right thét the court has said that the
16 use of the informant per se is‘not a violation of constitutional
17 rights of the subject under investigation. But Congress
1% can prescribe some safeguards, some rules and some standards,
19 just as we have with respect to your use of electronic
20 "surveillaﬁce, and could do it with respect to informants.
21 That'quqite different from saying that the warrant
22 || procedure itself would be unconstitutional.

23 But with respect to the fact that you couldn't show

X
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24 || probable cause, and therefore, you couldn't get a warrant,

25 therefore you oppose the proposal to require ydu.to get a
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warrant, It seems to beg'fhe question;

Assuming that you say thag sinée we use informants and
investigate groups which’may only engage in lawful activities
but which might engage in activities that can result in
violence or illegal acts, and you can't use‘the warrant, but
Congress could say that the use of informants is subje?t to
such abuse and poses such a threat to légitimate activity,
including the willingness of.people to assemble and discuss
the anti—ballistic missileé system, and we don't want you to
use them unless you have indication of criminal activity or
unless you present your request to a magistrate in the same.
fashion as you are required to do with respect to, in most
cases, to wiretap.

This is an option available to Congiess.

Senator Tower. Senator Schweiker.

Senator Schweiker. Thank you very much .

Mr. Wannall, what's the difference between a potential
security informant and a security informant? |

Mr. Wannall. I mentioned earlier, Senator'Sghweiker,
that in developiné an informant we do a preliminary check on
hiﬁ before talking with him and then we do a further in-~depth
background check.

A potential security informant is someone who is under
consideration beforewhebis approved by‘headquarteré for use as

an informant. He is someone who is under current consideration.
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On some occasions that person wili have been developed to a
point where he is in fact furnishing information and we aré
engaged.in checking upén his reliability.

In some instances he may be paid'fbr infbrmétion fﬁrniéhed
but it has not gotten to the point yet where we have satisfied
ourselves that he meets all of our criteria. When he does,
the field must submit its recommendations to headquarters, and
headquarters will pass upon whéther that individual is an
approved FBI informant.

Senator Schweiker. So it's really the first step of
being an informant, I guess.

Mr. Wannall. It is a preliminary step, one of .the
preliminary steps.

Senator Schweiker. In the Rowe case, in :the Rowe
testimony that we just heard, what was the rationale again
for not intervening when ?iolence was known?

I know we asked you several times but I'm still having
trouble understanding what the rationale, Mr. Wannall, was
in not inﬁervening in the Rowe situation when violence was
known.

Mr. Wannall. Senator Schweiker, Mr. Adams did address
himself to that. If you have no objection, I'll ask him to
answer that.

Senator Schweiker. All right.

Mr. Adams. The problem we had at the time, and it's the
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problem today, we are an investigative agency. We do not

‘a breakdown in law enforcement in certain areas of the country.

in itself at the time either because many of them did act

1926

have police powers like the United Sfates marshalls do.

About 1795, I guess; or some period like that, marshalls have
haduthe.aufhority,that.almost,borders‘on what - a sheriff, has.

We are the investigative agency of the Depértment of Justicé

and during these times the Department of Justice had us maintairn
the role of an investigative agency. We were tolreport on

activities to furnish the information to.theilocal police,
whb.had an obligatibn to act. We furnished it to the Department
of Justice.

In those areas where the local police did not act, it
resulted finally in the Attorney General sending 500 United
States marshalls down to guarantee the safety of people who
were trying to march in protest of tﬁeir civil rights.

This was an extraordinary measure because it came at a

time of civil righs versus federal rights, and yet there was
This doesn't mean to indict all law enforcement agencies

upon the information that was furnished to them, But we
have no authority to make an arrest on the spot because we
would not have had evidence that thére wasg a .conspiracy
available, We can do absolutely nothing in that regard.

In Little Rock, the decision was made, for instance, that

if any arrests need to be made, the Army should make them and
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next tq the Army, the United States marshalls should make them,
not the FBI, even though we developed the violations.

And over‘the years, és‘you know, at ;he time there werevmany
guestions raised. Why doesn‘t the FBIIsﬁop this? Why don't
you do somethihg about it? |

Well, we took the other route and effectively destroyed
the Klan as far as committing acts of violence, and of course
we exceeded statutory guidelines in that area.

Senator Schweiker. What would be wrong, just following
up your point there, Mr. Adams, with setting up a program
sincé it's obvious to me that a lot of informers are going to
have pre-knowledge of violence of using U.S. marshalls on some
kind of a long-range basis to prevent violence? |

Mr. Adams., We do. We have them in Boston in connection
with the busing incident. We are investigating the violations
under the'Civil'Riéhts Act. But the marshalls are in Boston,
they are in Louisville, I believe at the same time, and this
is the approach; that the Féderal government finally recognizéd,
was the solution to the problem where you had to have added
Federal import.

Senator Schweiker. DBut instecad of waiting until it
gets to a Boston state, which is vaiously a pretty advanced
conffontation, shouldn't we have somiﬁHere a coordinated progran
that when you go up the laddér of ccrand in the FBI, that

on an immediate'and fairly contemporzry basis, that kind of

o
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help can be sought instantly as opposed to waiting until it
gets to a Boston-state?

I realize it's a departture from the past. I'm not
saying it isn't. But it seéméxto ﬁé we need'aibetter remedy
than we have,

Mr. Adams. We;l, fo?tuﬂatélf,.we'xe at a time where
conditions have subsided in the coﬁhtry; even from the '60s
and the '70s and periods -- or '50s and '605. We .report to the
Department of Justice on potential tfoublequts around the
country as we 1earh of them_ so that the Department will be
aware of them, The planning for Boston, for instance, took
place a year in advance with state officials, city officials,
the Department of Justice and the FBI sitting down together
saying, how are we going to protect the situatioﬁ in Boston?

I think we've learned a lot from the days back in £he
early '60s. But the government had no mechanics which protected
people at that time,

Senator Schweiker., I°'d like to go, if I may, to the
Robert Hardy case. I know he 1is not a witness but he
was a witness before the louse. But since this affects my
state, I'd like to ask Mr. Wannall. Mr. Hardy, of course, was
the FBI informer who ultiﬁately led and planned and organized
a raid on the Camden draft board. An;'according to Mr. Hardy;s
testimony before our Committeé, he s=.1 that in advance of the

raid someone in the Department had even acknowledged the fact
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that they had all the information they needed to clamp down
on the conspiracy aﬁd could arrest people at that point in time,
and yet no arrests were made.

Why, Mri Wannall, was this true?

Mr. Wannall. Well, I can answer that based oniy on;the
material that I have reviewed, Senator Schweiker. It was not
a case handled in my divisioh but I think I cah answer your
guestion.

There was, in féct, a representative of the Department
of Justice on the spot éounselling and advising coﬁtinuously
as that case progressed as to what .point the arfest should be
made and we were being guided by-those to our mentors, the
ones who are responsible for making decisions of that sort.

So I. think that Mr. lardy's statément to the effect that
there was scomeone in the Department there is perfectly true.

Senator Schweiker. That responsibility rests with who
under your procedures?

Mr. Wannall. We investigate decisions on making arrests,
when they should be made, and decisions with regard to
prosecutions are made either by the United‘States attorneys
or by Federals in the Department.,

Mf. Adams. At this time that particdlar case did have
a1 departmentalvattorney on the scene ' # .ause there are questions

of conspiracy. Conspiracy is a tougl: violation to prove and

sometimes a question of do you have the added value of catching

)
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someone in the commission of the crime as further proof,
rather than relying on one informant and some circumétantial
evidence to prove the violation.

Senator Scﬁweike:. Well,. in this case, though, they
even had a dry run. - They could have arrested them on the
dry run.

That's getting pretty close to consPiracy, it seems to
me . ‘They had a dry run and they could héve arrestedAthem on
the dry run.

I'd like to know why they didn't arrest them on the dry
run. Who was this Department of Justice official who made
that decision?

Mr. Adams. Guy Goodwin was the Dcpartment official.

Senator Schweiker. Next I'd like to.ask back in 1965,
during the height of the effort to destroy the Klan, as you
put it a few moments ago, I believe the FBI has released
figures that we had.something like 2(000 informers of sone
kind or another infiltrating the Klan out of roughly 10,000
estimated membership.

I believe these are either FBI figures or estimates.
That would mean that one out of every five members of the Klan
at that point was an informant paid by the government.

And I believe the figure goes orwjo indicate that 70
percent of the new members of‘the Kla:'that year werec FDBI

informants.
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"to put in an effort such as that? I'm not criticizing that

-racial matters, informants at that particular time, and I

~ —

Isn't this an awfuliy overwhelming guantity of people

you shouldn't have infgrmants inlthé Klan and know what's
going on for violence, bﬁt it>seems to me that this is the
taileaggingithe:dog. o

For example, today;we supposedly have only }5945tdt§1}1,”J3
inﬁormaﬁﬁs for both démésticﬁinﬁofmégtéranﬁ»éétenﬁial inform;ﬁt;,
and.ﬁhat hefe'we héd 2;060'just in the Klan alone. |

Mr. Adams. Well, this number 2,000 did include all

think the figures we tried to reconstruct as to the actual
number of Klan informants in relatioh to Klan members was around
6 percent, I think, after we had read some cf the testimony.

Now the problem we had on the Klan is the Klan had a
group called the Action Group. This was the group that you
remenber from Mr. Rowe's testimony, that he was left af-
ter the meeting. He attended the open meetings énd heard
all of the hurrahs and this type of thing from information,
but he never knew what was going on because each one had an
action group that went out and considered themselves in the
nissionary field.

Theirs was the violence.

In order to penetrate those, it takes, you have to direct
as many informants as you possibly caﬁ against it., Bear in

mind that I think the newspaﬁcrs, the President and Congress and
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couldn't control the conspiracy any longer.

everyone is concerned about the murder of the civil rights
workers, the Linido Kent :zase, the Viola Liuzzo case, the
bombings’of the church in Birmingham. We were faced with one
tremendous probiem at that t;ﬁe.

Senatpr Schweiker. .I acknowledée that.

Mr. Adams. ‘Our only approach was through informants
and through the use of informénts we solved these cases, the
ones that were solved., Some of the bombing cases we have
never solved. They are extremely difficult,

These informants, as we told the Attorney General, and
as we told the President, that we had moved informants like
Mr., Rowe up to the top leadership. He was the bédyguard to the
head man. He was‘in a position where he could forewarn us
of violence, could help us on cases that had transpired, and
vet we knew and conceived that this could continue forever
unless we can create enéugh disruption that theée members will
realize that if I go out and murder three civil rights workers,
even though the sheriff and other law enforcement officers are
in on it, if that were the case and with some of them it was
the case, that I would be caught. And that's what we did and
that's whybviolence stopped, was because the Klan was insecure
and just like you say, 20 percent, they thought 50 percent of
their members ultimately were Klan members and they didn't

dare engage in these acts of violence because they knew they

’
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Senator Schweiker, My‘time is expired. I just have
one quick question..

Is it correct tha£ in 1971 we're using around 6500
informers for black ghetto situaﬁions?

Mr. Adams,., I'm not sure if that's.the vear. We did
‘have one year where we had a number like that which probably
had been around 6000, and tﬁat was the time when the cities.
were beilng burned, Detroit,‘Wéshington, areas like this. We
were given a mandate to know what the situation is, where is
violence going to break out, what next?

They weren't informants like an individual penctrating
an organization., They were listening posts in the community
that would help tell us that we have a groﬁp here that3s getting
ready to start another fire-fight or something.

Senator Tower. At this point, there_are’three more
Senators remaining for questioning. If we can try to gét
everything in in the first round, we will not have a.second
round and I‘think.wg can -finish around 1:00, and we can. go
on and terminéte the proceediﬁgs.

However, If ényone feels that they have another question
that they want to return to, we can come back here by 2:00.

Senator Mondale? .

Seﬁator Mondale., Mr, Adams, it seems to me that the
record is now‘fairly clear that when the FBI operates in the

- - - .

~=im~ dinvestigating, it may be the best professional
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organization of its kind in the world. And when thé FBI acts
;n the field of political ideas, it has bﬁngled its job, it
has interfered with the civil liberties, and finally, in the
last month or two, through its Qﬁblic disclosures, heaped
shame upon itself and really'led toward an undermining of

the crucial public confidence in an éssentiai-law enforcement
agency of this country.

In a real sense, history has repeated itself because it
was precisely that problem that led to the creation of the FBI
in 1924,

In VWorld War I, the Bureau of Invéstigation strayed from
its law enforéement functions and bhecame an arbiter and
protector of political ideas. And through the interference
of civil liberties and Palmer Raids and the rést, the public
became so offénded that later through M, Justiée Stone and -
Mr . Hoover, the FBIiwas created. And the first statement
by Mr. Stone was that never again will this Justice Department
get involved in political ideas.

And yet here we are again looking at a record where with
Martin Luther King, with anti-war resistors, with ~-- we even
had testimony this morning of meetings with the Council of
Churches. Secretly we are investigating this vagque, ill-defined
impossible to define idea of.investigating dangerous ideasi

It seems to be the basis of the strategy that people

can't protectithemselves, that you somehow need to use the
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tools of law enforcement to protect people from subversive

.or dangerous. ideas, which I find strange and quite profoundly

at odds with the philosophy of American government.

I started in politics years ago and the first thing we
ﬁad to do was to get the communists out of our parts and out .
of the union. We did a very fine job. As far as I know, and
I'm beginning to wonder, but as far as I know, we had no help
from the FBI or the CIA, We just rammed them out of the meeting
on the grounds that they weren't Democrats andvthey weren't
good union leaders when.we didn't want anything to do with them|
And yet, we see time and time again that we'ré going to
protect the blacks from Martin Lﬁther King because he's
dangerous, that we've going to protect veterans from whatever
it is, and we're going to protect the Council of Churches
from the véterans, and so on, and it just geté 50 gummy'énd
confused and ill-defined and dangerous, that don't you agree
wiéh me that we have to control this, to restrain it, so that
precisely what 1is expected of the FBi is known by you, by the
public, and that you can justify your actions when we ask
you? |

Mr. Adams. I agree with that, Senator, and I would like
to point out that when the Attorﬁey General made his statement
Mr. Illoover subscribes to it, we félldved that policy for abou

s -

ten vears untii the President of the ..ited States said that

we should investigate the Nazi Party.

e
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I for one feel that we should investigate the Nazi Party.
i feel that our investigation of the Nazi Party resulted iﬁ
the fact that in Worldrwar IT, as contrasted with World War I,
there wasn't one Single_incident of foreign directed sabotage
which toock place in .the United States.

Senator Mondale. And under the criminal law you could

have investigated these issues of sabotage.

Isn't sabotage a crime?

Mr. Adams. Sabotage.is a crime.

Senator Mondale. Couid you have investigated that?

Mr. Adams. After it happened.

Senator Mondale. You see, every time we get'invoived
in political ideas, you defend yoursclf on the basis of’
érimcs that could have been committed. It's very interesting.

In my obinion, you have to stand here if you're going to
|

nd it, you

continue whét you're now doing and as I underst
still insist that you aid the right thing with the Vietnam
Veterans Against ﬁhe War, and investigating the Council of
Churches, and this can still go on. This can still go on under
your interpretation of your present powers, what you try to
justify on the gréunds of your law enforcement activitics
ip terms of criminal matters.

Mr. Adams. The law does :not say we have to wait until
we have been murdecred before we éan --

Senator Mbndale. Absolutely, but that's the field of
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law again.. You're.tfying to defénd apples Qith oranges., That!d
the law. You can do that. |
Mr. Adams. Thatfs right, but how do you find out which
of the 20,000 - Bund membérs.might have been a saboteur. You
don't have probable cause to investigate anyone, but you can
direct an intelligence operation against the German-American
Bund, the same thing we did after Congress said -- |
Senator Mondale. Couldn't you get a warrant for that?
Why did you object to going to court for.authority for ﬁhat?:
Mr. Adams. Becauée we don't have probable cause to
go against an individual and the law doesn't provide for
probable cause to investigate an organization.
There were activities which did take place, like one time
they outlined the Communist Party -- |

Senator Mondale. What I don't understand is why it

that you could use iﬁ the kind of Bonn situation where under
court authority you can investigate where there is probable
cause or reasénable cause to suspect sabotage and the rest.

Wouldn't that make a lot more sense than just making theée
decisiouns on your own?

Mr. Adams. We have expressed cuouaplete concurrence in
that. We feel that we're going to grs¥iheat to death in the_
next 100 years, you're damned if you ‘o, and damned if you

don't if we don't have a delineation of our responsibility
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in this area. But I won't agree with you, Senator, that we

“have bungled the intelligence operations in the United States.

I agree with you that we have made some mistakes. Mr. Kelley
has set a pattern of being as forthright as any Director of the
FPBI in acknowledging mistakes that. had been made, but I think
that as you said, and I believe Senator Tower said, and
Senator Church, that we have to watch tﬁese hearings because
of the necessity that we mustvconcentrate on these areas of
abuse., We must not lose sight of the

overall law enforcement and intelligence community, and I
still feel that'this is the freest councry in the world.

I've travelled much, as I'm sure you have, and I know we have
made some mistakes, but I feel that the people in the United
States are less chilled by the mistakes we have made thaﬁ they

are by the fact that there are 20,000 murders a year in the

it

it

United States and they can't walk out of their houses at night
and feel safe. |

" Senator Mondale. That's correct, and isn't that an
argument then, Mr. Adams, for strengthening our powers to go
after those who commit crimes rather than strengthening of
continuing a policy which we now see undermines the public
confidence you need to do your -job.

Mr., Adams. Absolutely. The mistakes we have made are
what have brought on this embafrassment to ﬁs. |

I'm not blaming the Committee. I'm saying we made some
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mistakes and in doing so this is what haeg hurt the FBI. But
at the same iime I don't feel that a balanced picture comes
out, as you have ;aid yourselves, because of the necessity
of zercing in on abuses,

I think that we have done one trcmendous job. X think
the accomplishments in the Klan was the finest hour of the

FBI and yet, I'm sure in dealing with the Klan that we made

.some mistakes. But I just don't agree with bungling.
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Senator Mondale. I don't want to argue over terms, but

m

I think I sense an agreement that the FBI has gotten into troubl
over it in the political idea trouble, and that thét's wvhere we
need to have new legal standards.

Mr. Adams, Yeé, i agree with that.

Senator Tower. Senator Huddleston.

Senator Huddleston. Thank you, Mr. Chairmag.

Mr. Adams, thgse two instances we have studied at- some
length seems to have been an .inclination on the part of
the Bureau to establish_a notion about an individual or a group
which seems to be very hard té ever change or dislodge. In
the case of Dr. King, where the supposition was that he was
being influenced by Communist individuals, extensive investi-
gation was made, surveillance, reports came back indicating that
this in fact was untrue, and directions continued to go out
to intensify the investigation. There never seemed to be a
willingness on the part of the Bureau to accept its own facts.

Ms. Cook testified this mornin§ that something similar
to that happened with the Vietnam Veterans Against the War, thag
every piece of information that she supplied to thé Bureau
seemed to indicate that the Bureau was not correct in its
assumption that this organization planned to commit violence,
or that it was being manipulated,>and vet you seemed to insist
that this investigation go on, and tfﬁs information was used

against the individuals.
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Now, are there instances where the Bureau has admitted that

its first assumptions were wrong and they have changed their

Mr. Adams.: .We have admitted that. We have also shown

from one of the cases that Senator Hart brought up, that after
five days we closed the case. We were told something by an
individual that there was a concern of an adverse influence
in it, and we looked into it.’ On the Martin Luther King
situation there was no testimony to the effect that we just
dragged on and on, or admitted that we dragged on and on and
on, ad infinitum. The wiretaps on Mdrtin Luther King were
all approved by the Attorﬁey General. Microphones on Martin
Luther King were approved by another Attorney General. This
wasn't the FBI, and the reason they were approved was that.
there was.a basis to continue the investigation up to a'point.
What I testified to was that we were improper in discreditfir
Dr. King, but it's just like --
Senator Huddleston. The Commiftee has before it memoranda
written by high officials of the Bureau indicating that the
information they were receiving from the fielgd, frém these

surveillance methods, did not confirm what their supposition

was.
Mr. Adams. That memorandum Qas =0t on Dr. King. That

wés on another individual that I thjf% somehow got mixed up-

in the discussion, one where the iszu< was can we make people
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investigate them.

But the young lady appearing this morning making the
comment that she never knew of anything she told us that
she considers herself a true member of the VVAW-WSO inasmuch
as she feels in general agreement of the principles of it, and
agreed to cooperate with the FBI in providing informétion regaxrd-
ing the organizatioﬁ to aid in preventing violent individuals
from associating themselves with the VVAW-WSO. She is most
concerned about efforts.by the Revolutionary Union to take over
the VVAW-WSO, and she is working actively to prevenﬁ this..

I think that we have a basis for investigating the VVAW-
WSO in cerxrtain areas today. In other areas we have stopped
the investigation. They don't agree with these principles
laid down by the --

Senator Huddleston. That report was the basis of your
continuing to pay informants and continuing to utilize that
information against members who certéinly had not been involved
in violence, and apparently to get them fired from their job
or whatever? |

Mr.vAdams. It¥all gets back to the fact that even in the
criminal law field, you have to detect crime, and you have to
prevent crime, and you can't waitiunt;L something happens. The
Attorney General has clearly spoken ff that area, and even ouf

statutory jurisdiction. provides that we don't ~-
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Senator Huddleston. Well, of course we've had considerakld

evidence this morning where no attempt was made to prevent
crime, when you had iﬁformation that it was going to occur.
But I'm sure there are instances where you have.

Mr. Adams. We dissgmiﬁated every single item which he
reported to us.

Senator Huddleston. To a police department which you
knew was an accohplice to the crime. |

Mr. Adams. Not necessarily.

Senator Huddleston. Your informant had told you thét,
hadn't he?

Mr. 2Adams. Well, the informant is on one level. We have
other informants, and we have other information.

Senator Huddleston. Yes, but you were aware that he
had worked with certain members of the Birminghgm police in
order to ~--

Mr. Adamé. Yes; He furnished many other instances also.

Senator Huddleston. So you weren't really doing a whole
lot to prevent that incident by telling the people who were

already part of it.

Mr. Adams. We were doing everything we could lawfully

do at the time, and finally the situation was corrected, so that

when the Department, agreeing that we had no further. juris-
diction, could sent the United States Marshal down to perform-

certain law enforcement functions.

-
.
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Senator Huddleston. Now, the Commiﬁtee has received
documents which indicated that in one situatioﬂ the FBI assisted
an informant who‘had been established in a white hate group
to es4¢ablish a rival white hate grou?, and that the Bureau paid
bis expenses in setting up this rival organization.

Now, does this not put the Bureau in a position of.being

responsible for what actions the rival white hate group might

have undertaken? ~

Mr. Adams. I'd like to see if one of the other gentlemen
knows that specific case, becaﬁse I don't thiﬁk we set up a
specific group.

This is Joe Deegan.

Mr. Deegan. Senatcr, it's my understanding that the
informant we're talking about decided to break off from the
group he was with. He was with the Macon Klan group of
the United Klans of America, and he decided to break off. This
was in compliance with our regulations. His breaking off,
we did not pay him to set up the orgahization. He did it
on his own. . We paid him for the information he furnished
us concerning the operation. We did not sponsor thé'organiza—
tion,

Senator Huddleston. Concerning the new organization that

he set up, he continued to advise you o! the activities of that

e

organization?

Mr. Deegan. He continued to advi: : us of that organization
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and other organizations. He would advise us of planned

activities.

Senator Huddlestdn‘ The new organiZation_that he formed,
did it operate in a very similar manner to the previous one?

Mr. Deegan. No, it didbnot, “and it did not last that
long. .

Senator Huddleston. There's also evidence of an FBI
informant in the Black Panther Party who héd a position of
responsibility within the Party with the knowledge of his
FBI contact of supplying members with weapons and instructing
them in how to use those weapons. Presumably‘this was in the
knowledge of the Bureau, and he later became -- came in contact
with the group that was contracting for murder, and he partici-
pated in this group with the knowledge of the FBI agent,-and
this group did in fact stalk a viétim who was later killéd.with
the weapon supplied by this individual, presumab%y all in the
knowledge of the FBI. I

How does this square with your enforcement and crime
prevention responsibilities.

Mr. Deegan.. Senator, I'm not familiar with that particulay

case. ‘It does not square with our policy in all respects, and

I would have to look at that particular case you're talking

about to give you an answer,

Senator Huddleston. I don't have the documentation on that

particular case, but it brings up the point as to what kind of

i
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control you exercised over this kind of informant in this kind
of an organization and tq.what'extent an effort is made to
prevent these informants from engaging in the kind of thing

that you are supposedly trying to prevent.

Mr. Adams. A good example of this was Mr. Rowe, who became

active in an action group, and we told him to get -out or
we woul@ no longer use him as an informant, in spite of the
information he had furnished in the past.

We have had cases, Senator, where we have had --

Senator Huddleston. But you also told him to participate
in violent éctivities.

Mr. Adams. We did not tell him to participate in violent
activifies.

Senator Huddleston. That's what he said.

Mr. Adams. I know that's what he said. But.that's what
lawsuits are. all abput, is that there. are two sides to the
issue, and our agents. handling. this have advised us, and I
be;ieve have advised.your.staff, that at no time did they
advise him to engage. in violence.

Senator‘Huddleston. Just to do what was necessary to
get the information, I believe maybe might have been his
instructions.

Mr. Adams. I don't think they made any such statement
tq him along that line, and we have informants, we have

informants who have gotten involved in the violation of the law

y
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information to the police department. No violence.occurred,.
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and we have immediately converted their status from an informandt
to the subject, and have prosecuted I would say, offhand, I

can think of around 20 informants that we have prosecuted for

to show you our policy of disseminating information on violence
in this case, during the review of the matter, the agents told
me that they found one case where their agent had been working

24 hours a day, and he was a little late in disseminating the

but it shéwed up in a file review, and he was censured for
his delay in properly notifying local authorities.

So we not only have a policy, I feel that we do follow
reasonable safeguards.in order to carry it out, including periodic
review of all informant files.

Senator Huddleston. Well, Mr, Rowe's statement is
substantiated to some extent with the acknowledgemeht by the
agent in charge that if you're going to be a Klansman and you
happen to be with someone and they decide to do something, that
he couldn't be an angel. These were the words of the agent,.
and be a good informant. He wouldn't take the lead, but the
implication is that he would have to go along and would have
to be involved if he was going to maintain his credibility.

Mr. Adams. There's no quesﬁion but that an informant at
times. will have to be present. during demonstrations, riots,

fistfights that take place, but I believe his statement was
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to the effect that -~ and I_was‘sitting in the backiof the
room and I don't recall it exactly, but some of them were
beat with chains, and I didn't hear whether he said he beat
sémeone with a chain or not, but I rather doubt that he did
because it's one thing béing present, and it's another thing
taking an active part in criminal actions.

Senator Huddleston. He was close enough to get his
throat cut.

How does the gathering of information -~

Senator Tower. Sena?or Mathias is here, and I think that
we probably should recess a few minutes,

Could we have Senator Mathias' questions and then should
we convene this afternoon?

Senator Huddleston. I'm finished. I just had one more
question.

Senator Tower. Go ahead.

Senator Huddleston. I wénted to ask how the selectioh of
information about an individual's persénal life, . social, sex
life and becoming involved in that sex life or socia; life
is a requirement for law enforcement or crimevpreVention.

Mr. Adams. Our agent handlers have advised us on Mr.
Rowe, that-they gave him no such instruction, they had no

such knowledge concerning it, and I can':z see where it would

g

B
be of any value whatsoever.

Senator Huddleston. You aren't a..re of any case where
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3 1 these instructions were given to an agent or an informant?
&
o
‘; o) ‘ Mr. Adams. To get involved in sexual activity? No, sir.
<
g 3 Senator Huddleston. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
& .
4 Senator Tower. Senator Mathias.
5 Senator Mathias. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
6 I would like to come back very briefly to the Fourth
v || Amendment considerations in connection with the use of informants
8 and in posing these guestions we're not thinking of the one
9 time volunteer who walks in to an FBI office and says I have

10 a story I want to tell you and that's the only time that you

may see him. I'm thinking of the kind of situations in which

WARD & PAUL

11

12 there is a more extended relationship which could be of varying

13 {| degrees. It might be in one case that the same individual

14 will have some usefulness in a number of situations. But when

15 the FBI orders a regular agent to engage in a seafch, the first

16 test is a judicial warrant, and what I would like to explore
19 with you is the difference between a one time search which

18 requires a warrant, and which you get when you make that

19 search, and a continuous search which uses an inforﬁant, or

20 the case of a continuous search which uses a regular undercover

21 agent, someone who is totally under your control, and is in a

29 slightly different category than an informant.

23 Mr. Adams. Well, we get thgre into the fact that‘tbe

o4 Supreme Court has still held that the use of informants does

410 F—-r:( Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

o5 not invade any of these constitutionally protected areas, .and
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if a person wants to tell an informant something thét isn't
protected by the Supreme Court.

An actual search for legal evidence, that is a protected
jtem, but information and the use of informants have been
consistently held as not posing any constitutional problems.

Senator Mathias. I would agree, if you're talking about
the feilow who walks in off the street, as I said earlier,
but is it true that under exisfing procedérés informants are
given background checks?

Mr. Adams. Yes, sir.

Senator Mathias. And they are subject to a testing period

Mr. Adams. That's right, to verify and make sure they
are providing to us reliable information.

Senator Mathias. And during the period that the relation-
ship continues, they are rather closely controlled by the
handling agents.

"Mr, Adams. That's true.

Senator Mathias. So in effect they can come in a very
practical way agents themselves to the FBI.

Mr. Adams. They can do nothing --

Senator.Mathias. Certainly agents in the common law use
of the word.

Mr. Adams. That's right, they can do nothing, and we
instruct our agents that an informant can do nothing that the

agent himself cannot do, and if the agent can work himself into
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an organization in an undercover capacity, he can sit there and
glean all the information that he wants, and that is not in the
Constitution as a protected area. But we do have this problemn.

Senator Mathias. But if a regular agent who is a member |
of the FBI attempted to enter these premises, he would require
a warrant?

Mr., Adams. No, sir, if a regular -- it depends on the
purpose for which he is entering. If a regular agent by
concealing his identity, by'—~ was admitted as . a member of the
Communist Party, he can éttend Communist Party meetings, and he
can enter the premises, he can enter the building, and there's
no constitutionally invaded area there.

Senator Mathias. And so you feel that anyone who has
a less formal relationship with the Bureau than .a.regular
agent, who can undertake a continuous surveillancg operation
as an undercover agent.or as an informant. -~

Mr., Adams. As lbng as he commits no illegal acts.

Senator Mathias. Let me ask you. why you feel that it is
impractical to.require a warrant since, as I understand it,

headquarters must approve the use of an informant. Is that

degree of formal action required?
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Mr. Adams. The main difficulty is the particularity

which has to be shown in obtaining a search warrant. You

have to go after particular evidence. You have to specify

what you're going after, ana an informant operates in an
area that you just cannot specify. He doesn't know what's
going to be discussed at'that meeting. It may be a plot to
blow up the Capitol again or it may be a plot to blow up the
State Department building. |

Sénator Mathias. If it were a criminal investigation,
you would have 1it£le'difficulty with probable cause, wouldn't
you?

Mr. Adams, We would have difficulty in a warrant to
use someone as.an informant in that area because the same
difficulty of particularity‘exists. We can't specify.

Senator Mathiés. I understand the probleﬁ because it's
very similar to éne that we'discussed earlier in connection
say wiretaps on é national security problem,

Mr. Adams. That's it, and therevwe face the problem of
where the Soviet, an individual identified as a Soviet spy
iﬁ a friendly country and they tell us he's been a Soviet spy
there and now he's coming to the United States, and if wercan‘t
show undér a probable cause warrant, if we couldn't show that
he was actually engaging in espionage in the United States,
we couldn't get a wiretap undervthe probable cause requirements

which have been discussed, If the good fairy didn{t drop the
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evidence in our hands that this individual is here conducting
espionage, we again would féll short of this, and that's
why we're still groping with it.

Senator Mathias. When you say fall short, you really,
you would be falling short of fhe requirementSvdf the Fourth

Amendment.

Mr. Adams. That's right, except for the fact that the

-President, under this Constitutional powers, to protect this

nation and make sure that i£ survives first, first of all
national survival, and thesé are the areas that not only the
President but the Attorney General are concerned in and we're
all hoping that somehow we can reach a legislative middle

ground in hecre.

Senator Mathias., Which we discussed in the other national

security area as to curtailling a warrant to that particular

need.

Mr. Adams. And if you could get away from probable>

cause and get some degree of reasonable cause and get some

‘method of sealing indefinitely your interest, say, in an

ongoing espionage case and can work out thosevdifficulties,
we may get their yeﬁ.

Senator Mathias. And you don‘t despair of finding that
middle ground?

Mr. Adams. I don't because I think that foQay there'’s

more of an open mind between Congress and the Executive Branch
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and the FBI and everyone concerning the need to get these
areas fesolved.

Senator Mathias. And you believe that the Department,
if we could come together, would support, would agree té that
kind of a warrant requirgment if we could agree on the language3

Mr. Adams. If we can work out problems and the Attorney
General is personally inferested in that also.

" Senator Mathias; Do you think that this agreement might
extend to some of those other aréas_that we talked about?

Mr. Adams. I think that that would be a much greater
difficulty in an area of domestic intelliqencé informant who

reports on many different operations and different types of

activities that might come up rather than say in a Soviet

more degree of specificity to deal with.

Senator Mathias. I suggest that we arrange td get
together and try out some drafts with each other,'but in the
meantime, of course, therg's anbther alterhative and that
would be the use of wiretap procedure by which the Attorney
General must approve a wiretap hefore it is piaced,'and the
same general process could be used for informants, since
you comeﬁto headquarters any way.

Mr. Adams. That could be an alte s:tive. I think it
would be a very burdensome alternative -4 I think at some

point after we attack the major abuses, or what are considered
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major abuses of Congress and get over this hurdle, I think
we're still going to have to recognize that ﬁeads of agencieé
have to accept the respoﬁsibility for managing that agency
and we can't just keep pushing évery operational problen up
to the top because there just éren't enough hours in the day.

Senator Mathias. But the reason that parallel suggests.
itself is of course the fact that the wiretap deals generally'
with one level of information in one segsg of gathering
information. You hear what vou hear from the tap.

Mr., Adams. But you're dealing in.a much smaller number
also.

Senator Mathias. Smaller number, but that's all the
more reason. When an informant goes in, he has all of.his
senses. He's gathering all of the information a human being
can acquire from a situation énd has access to more information
than the a&erage wiretap. |

And it would seem to me that for that reason a parallel
process night be usefuiyand in order.

Mr; Adams, Mr. MintzApoinﬁed out one other main
distinction. to me wﬁich I had overlooked from cur prior
discussions, whiéh is the fact that with an informant he is
moreAin,thc position of being a coﬁcéntral monitor in that one
of the two parties to the conversation agrees, such as like
concentral monitoring of telephones and microphongs and

anything else versus the wiretap itself where the individual
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whose telephone is being tapped is not aware and.there is,
and neiﬁher of the two parties talking had agreed that their
conversation could be monitored. |

Senator Mathias. I find that one difficult to accept.

If I'm the third party overhearing a conversation that is takind
place in a room where I am, and my true character isn't perceivagd
by the two people who are talking,}in effect they haven't
consented to my overhearing ny conversation. Then they consent
if they believe that I am their friend or their, a pértisan

of theirs, |

But if they knew in fact that I was an informant for
somecone elsc, they wouldn't be consenting.

Mr. Adams. Well, that's like I believe Senator Hart
raised earlier, that the courts thus far have made this
distinction with no difficulty, but that doesn't mean that
there may not be some legislative compromise which might be
addressed.

Senator Mathias. Well, I particularly appreciate youf
attitude in bein§ willing to work on these problems because
I think that's the most important thing that can evolve from
these hearings; so that we can actually look at the Fourth
Amendment as the standard thét we. have t: achieve. But the
way we get there is ohviously going to | ™ 1 lot easier if we
can work toward them toyether.

I just have onec final question, c. Chairman, and that

1
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deals with whether we shouldn’t impose a standard of probable

cause that a crime has been committed as a means of controlling

~the use of informants and the kind of information that they

collect.

Do you feel that this would be too restrictive?

Mr. Adams. Yes, sir, I do.

When I look at informants and I see that each year
informants provide us, locate 5000 dangerous fugitives, they
provide subjects in 2000 more cases, they recovér $86 million
in stolen property and contraband, and that's irrespective
of what we give the lccal law enforcement and other Federal
agencies, which is almost a comparable figure, we have almost
recached a poiné in the criminal law where we don't have much
left. And in the intelligence field we still, I think when
we carve all of the probhlems away, we still have to make sure
that we have the means to gather information which will permit
us to be aware of the gdentity of individuals and organizations
that are qcting to overthrow the govérnment of the United
States. And I think we still have some areas to lookvhard
at as we have discussed, but I think informants are herxe to
stay. They are absolutely essential to law enforcement.
Everyone uses iﬁformants. The press has informants, Congress
has informants, you have individuals in your community that
you rely on, not for ulterior purposes, but to let:you know

what's the fecl of the people, am I serving them properly,
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am I carrying out this?

It's here to say. It's been heré throughout history
and there will always be'informants. And the thing we want to
avoid is abuses. like prévocateurs, criminal activities;'and
to ensure that we have safeguards that will prevent that.

But we do need informants.

Senator Tower. Senator Hart, do youvhave any further
questions?

Senator Illart of I!Mlichigan. Yes. I ask unanimous request
perhaps with a view to giving balance to the record, the
groups that we have discussed this morning into which the
Bureau has put informants, in popular language, our.liberal
groups -- I would ask unanimous consent that . be printed in
the record, the summary of the opening oﬁ tHe headquarters
file by the Bureau of Dr. Carl McIntyre when he announced
that he was organizing a group to counter the American Civil
Liberties Union and other "liberal and communist groups,"
is not a left only pre-occupation.

Senator Tower. Without objection, so ordcred.v

" (The material referred to follows:)
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Senator Tower. Any more questions?

Then the Committee will have an Exebutive Session this
afternoon in Room 3110 in the Dirksen Building at 3:00, and
I hope everyone will be in attendance, |

Tomorrow morning we will hear from Courtney Evans,

Cartha DeLoach. Tomorrow afternoon, former Attorneys General

Ramsey Clark and LEdward Katzenbach.

The Committee, the hearings are recessed until 10:00

a.m, tomorrow morning,

D

WARD & PAUL

D

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

25

24

December 3rd,

(Whereupon, at 1:10 o'clock p.m., the hearing in the
above mentioned matter was concluded, to reconvene on Wednesday

at 10:00 co'clock a.m.)
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CAPTIQNED MATTER PERTAINS TO BUREAU'S HANDLING OF REQUESTS
WM SENATE aHD HOUBE SELECT CONNM ?TEES TO STUDY GOVERNMENTAL

OPERATIONE WITH RESPECT TO INTELLIGENCE ACTIVITIES. 1IN CONNECe

a

TION wWITH WORK OF THESE COMHUITIEES, STAFF NMEMBERS MAY SEEK

TC IRTERVIEY CURRENY AND FORNMER F%E_ﬁﬁ?&@?iﬁﬁ‘

RECENTLY , THE SENATE SELECT COMMITTEE (85C) STAFF Has
I4TERVIEWED SEVERAL FORMER EMPLOYEES AND IT 15 ANTICIPATED
THAT MaNY MORE SUCH PERCSONHNEL wiILL BE CONTACTED.

THE FBI Has PLEDGED FULL COOPERATION ¥ITH THE COMMITIEE
AND WE wISH TO ASSIST AND FACILITATE ANY INVESTIGATIONE UNDER-
TAKER RBY THE COMMITTEE wITH RESPECT T2 THE FEl, HOWEVER, WE
DO HAVE &R OBLIGATION TO INSURE THAT SENSITIVE SOURCES aud
METHODS AND ONGOING SENSITIVE INVESTIGATIONS ARE FULLY

o
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PROTECTED. SHOULD ANY FORMER EMPLOYEE CONTACT YOUR OFFICE AND

HaVE ANY QUESTION REGARDING HIS OBLIGATION NOT TO DIVULEGE INFORe-
MATIONW OBTAINED BY VIRTUE OF HIS PAST FBI EMPLOYMEHRT, HE SHOULD
BE INSTRUCTED TO CONTACT LEGAL COUNSEL, F3IHG, BY COLLECT CALL.
YOUR CONVERSATIONS WITH FORMER EMPLOYEES MUST BE IN KEEPING WITH

OUR PLEDGE. IT IS BELIEVED SUCH & PROCEDURE WOULD INSURE PROPER

- PROTECTION ARD ALSO FACILITATE THE WORK OF THE 3S5C.

THE ABOVE PROCEDURE ALSC APPLIES TO CURRENT EMPLOYEES

f%

YOUR OFFICE. HOWEVER, CONTACT WITH THE LEGAL COUNSEL SHOULD
HANDLED THROUGH THE S5AC,
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REBUTEL MAY 2, 1875,
i PURPOSES OF INSTANT TELETYPE ARE TO (1) REITERATE THAT
| ?BI HAL PLEDGED FULL COOPERATION YITH THE SENATE SELECT
COMMITTEE (85C) AND WISHES TO ASSIST AND FACILITATE ANY
INVESTIGATIONS UNDERTAKEN BY THE SSC WITH RESPECT TO THE FBIj
AND (2) SET FORTH NEW PROCEDURE RELATIRG TO S55C STAFF
INTERVIEWS OF CURRENT ARND FORMER FBI EMPLOYEES,

FOR INFORWATION OF THOSE OFFICES WHICH HAVE NOT PREVIOUSLY
HAD CURRENT OR FORMER EMPLOYEES 1IN ITS TERRITOY INTERVIEWED
BY THE S8C, THE BUREAU FREQUENTLY LEAR%S FROM THE S8C OR
OTHERWISE THAT FORVMER EMPLOYEES ARE BEING CONSIDERED FOR
INTERVIEW BY THE SSC STAFF. INSTRUCTIONS ARE ISSUED FOR THE
FIELD OFFICE TO CONTACT THE FORMER EMPLOYEE TO ALERT HIW AS TO
POSSIBLE INTERVIEW, REMIND HIM OF HIS CONFIDENTIALITY AGREEMWMENT

WITH THE BUREAU AND SUGGEST THAT IF HE IS CONTACTED FOR

SEARCHED
) SERIALIZE
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INTERVIEW, HE MAY CONTATT THE LEGAL COURS

{‘Fi

L DIVISION 3Y
| COLLECT Call FOR FURTHER INFORMATION. I8 THE USUaL CASE,
AS CIRCUMSTANCES USFOLD, TME FORMER SMPLOYEZ IS TOLDC1)
. THAT HT HAS A RIGHT TO LEGAL COUNSEL, BUT THAT THE SUREAL

;ﬁ@ﬁ? PROVIDE SAMEs (2) THAT TRE BUKEAYU HAS WAIVED THE

© CONFIOESTIALITY ACREEAENT FO& THE INTERVISY wITHIW SPECIFIED

i PARAWMETERS ) AND (X)) THAT THERE ARE FRUR PAIVILEGZD AREAS IN

QUESTION, THESE ARELS

=3

YHICH HE I3 BOT REQUIRED TO ANSWER

ARE RELATING TO IHFORMATION YHICH MAY (A) IJENTIFY BUREAU
CESs (8) REVEAL SDHSITIVE BETHODS/TECHNIQUES 3 () REVEAL

i IDENSTITIES OF THIRD AGEANCIES, INCLUDING ?Gﬁﬁlﬁﬁ IHTILLIGERCE

AGENMCIES, OR INFORMATION FHOM SUCH RGENCIZB: A¥D (D) AOVERCELY

AFFECT ONGOING
HERETOFORE, QUREAYU MAS OFFERED INTERVIESEES CO¥SULTATION
PRIVILEGES wHEREDY & DUREAT SUPERVISOR wOULD ZE AVAILABLE
NEARBY, ALTHOUCH 20T 2CTUALLY AT INTERVIEW, S0 INTERVIEWE
RIGHT CORSULT WITH HIW SHOULD QUESTIOHS aRISE AR TO PARAMETERS

»

FOINTERVIEY OR PRIVILEGED AREaS, THE O0HZJLTANT DID ®OT 2CT

o

A% & LEGAL adVIZOR,
EFFECTIVE IMMEDIATELY, BURZAD wILL X0 LONCER PROVIDE
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Transmit the following in CODE
(Type in plaintext or code)
v NITEL
(Precedence)
TO: DIRECTOR, FBI YT (R
FROM: SAC, SAN ANTONIO

ATTENTION: INTD, MR, W. O. CREGAR.
SENSTUDY, 1975.

RETELCALL OF MR. SEYMOUR PHILLIPS TO SAC, SAN ANTONIO,
JANUARY 22, 1976, CONCERNING FORMER SPECIAL AGENT EDWIN
DALRYMPALE,

ON JANUARY 22, 1976, I NOTIFIED MR, EDWIN DALRYMPALE,

4211 PRICKLEY PEAR DRIVE, AUSTIN, TEXAS 78731, TELEPHONE
512-345-1479, THAT A REPRESENTATIVE OF THE SENATE COMMITTEE
ON INTELLIGENCE HAD REQUESTED THE FBI IDENTIFY A REDHEADED
AGENT ASSIGNED TO THE HOUSTON FBI OFFICE AROUND 1963 OR

1964. THE BUREAU HAS ADVISED TWO AGENTS ASSIGNED TO THAT
OFFICE DURING THIS PERIOD WITH RED HAIR, ONE BEING FORMER
SPECIAL AGENT EDWIN DALRYMPALE,

MR. DALRYMPALE WAS ADVISED OF THE INQUIRY BY THIS REP-
RESENTATIVE OF THE SENATE COMMITTEE ON INTELLIGENCE AND

THAT THE FBI WAS COOPERATING WITH THE COMMITTEE AND WAS )
JOS £ PSS

N

%Ame 105- (SENS'UDY)
c_

y Special A¥ent in Charge

(/,,
Sent m w%er (
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Transmit the following in

FBI

Date:

{(Type in plaintext or code)

(Precedence)

PAGE TWO,
WAS FURNISHING THE COMMITTEE WITH MR, DALRYMPALE'S NAME
AND ADDRESS,

MR, DALRYMPALE WAS REQUESTED TO CONTACT THE OFFICE OF
LEGAL COUNSEL, FBIHQ, BY COLLECT PHONE CALL IN THE EVENT
HE RECEIVES AN INQUIRY FROM A MEMBER OF THIS COMMITTEE,

HE WAS REQUESTED TO DETERMINE THE SUBJECT MATTER ABOUT
WHICH THE COMMITTEE WISHED TO INTERVIEW HIM, FURNISH THIS
INFORMATION TO THE FBI OFFICE OF LEGAL COUNSEL IN ORDER THAT
AN APPROPRIATE WAIVER COULD BE FURNISHED HIM BY THE FBI
THEREBY PERMITTING HIM TO SUBMIT TO INTERVIEW AND POSSIBLE
SUBSEQUENT TESTIMONY BEFORE THE COMMITTEE,

MR. DALRYMPALE WAS VERY APPRECIATIVE OF THIS INFORMATION
AND STATED HE WOULD KEEP THE FBI ADVISED OF ANY CONTACT
AND REQUEST FOR INTERVIEW BY THE COMMITTEE,

ABOVE FOR INFORMATION OF THE BUREAU,

END,

Approved: Sent M Per

Special Agent in Charge
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OPTIONAL FORM NO. 10 -~

MAY 1962 EDITION
GSA FPMR (41 CFR) 101-11.8

UNITED STATES GOVERNMENT

Memorandum
TO : SAfile 105-5575 DATE: 2/5/76
FROM SAC W, LEE COLWELL

SURJRCT: SENSTUDY 1975

Mr. SEYMOR F, PHILLIPS, FBIH(Q, telephonically furnished the
following information on 2/5/786:

Former SAC CLARK D, ANDERSON (Retired) was interviewed
earlier this week in Washington, D. C., by members of the Staff of the Senate
Select Committee (SSC), Mr. PHILLIPS stated that upon Mr. ANDERSON's
return to San Antonio he will contact the office for the purpose of dictating a
letterhead memo for information purposes to be furnished to FBIHG. Mr. PHILLIPS
furnished the following order of how he would like this information recorded and

transmitted:

1, Mr. ANDERSON has already received similar instructions
concerning this matter and will dictate a memo regarding the results of his interview.

2. This information should be recorded in the form of an LHM
with an original and 8 copies forwarded to FBIHQ. The LHM should have the
following two captions centered at the top of the LHM:

a) U.S. SENATE SELECT COMMITTEE ON INTELLIGENCE
ACTIVITIES (SSC)

Drop 2 spaces

b) RE: INTERVIEW OF FORMER FBI SPECIAL AGENT
IN CHARGE CLARK D, ANDERSON BY SENATE SELECT
COMMITTEE STAFF MEMBER (or Members as the case may be)

3. Mr. ANDERSON's LHM should be forwarded by cover airtel
to the Attn; of INTD, W. O, CREGAR, SENSTUDY 1975, . ’
0RTSSTS 5

o \4‘
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SA 105-55775

Mr. PHILLIPS requested that Mr. ANDERSON include in his
LHM a statement as to whether or not he was placed under oath, advised of his
rights, and if the interview was recorded on a tape recorder or by a stenographer.
Mr. PHILLIPS stated that it would not be necessary for Mr.ANDERSON to dictate
the interview in chronological order. A narrative report as he recalls the
interview will suffice.

In the event I am absent from the office when Mr, ANDERSON
comes in, he should be advised of the above information.

This is for information of the file.



SAfile 105-5575 2/5/16
SAC W, LEE COLWELL

SENSTUDY 1975

Mr. SEYMOR F, PHILLIPS, FBIHQ, telephonigally furnished the
following information on 2/5/76:

Former SAC CLARK D, ANDERSON (Retired) was interviewed
earlier this week in Washington, D, C., by members of the Staff of the Senate
Select Committee (SSC), Mr. PHILLIPS stated that upon Mr. ANDERSON's
return to San Antonio he will contact the office for the purpose of dictating a
letterhead memo for information purposes to be furnished to FBIHQ, Mr. PHILLIPS
furnished the following order of how he would like this information recorded and
transmitted:

i. Mr. ANDERSON has already received sémilar instructions
concerning this matter and will dictate a memo regarding the results of his interview.

2. This information should be recorded in the form of an LHM
with an original and 8 copies forwarded to FBIHQ. The LHM should have the
following two captions centered at the top of the LHM:

a) U.S. SENATE SELECT COMMITTEE ON INTELLIGENCE
ACTIVITIES (SSC)

Drop 2 spaces

b) RE: INTERVIEW OF FORMER FBI SPECIAL AGENT
IN CHARGE CLARK D, ANDERSON BY SENATE SELECT
COMMITTEE STAFF MEMBER (or Members as the case may be)

3. Mr. ANDERSON's LHM should be forwarded by cover airtel
to the Attn; of INTD, W. O, CREGAR, SENSTUDY 1975.
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SA 105-5575

Mr. PHILLIPS requested that Mr. ANDERSON include in his
LHM a statement as to whether or not he was placed under oath, advised of his
rights, and if the interview was recorded on a tape recorder or by a stenographer.
Mr. PHILILIPS stated that it would not be necessary for Mr . ANDERSON to dictate
the interview in chronological order. A narrative report as he recalls the
interview will suffice.

In the event I am absent from the office when Mr. ANDERSON
comes in, he should be advised of the above information.

This is for information of the file.





